



MEDIA GUIDE

SEASON₂₀₂₀



CONTENTS

4	BASKETBALL DIRECTORY
5	WELCOME
6	BROADCAST INFORMATION
6	VENUE INFORMATION
7	2020 FIXTURE
8	MEDIA INFORMATION
9	MEDIA RESOURCES
10	2020 RULE CHANGES
11	WNBL ALL-TIME STAT LEADERS
14	LEAGUE FORMAT AND RULES
16	LEAGUE AWARDS
18	FINALS SERIES
20	YEAR BY YEAR
21	ADELAIDE LIGHTNING
27	BENDIGO SPIRIT
34	MELBOURNE BOOMERS
40	PERTH LYNX
44	SOUTHSIDE FLYERS
50	SYDNEY UNI FLAMES
55	TOWNSVILLE FIRE
60	UC CAPITALS

BASKETBALL DIRECTORY

WNBL Staff As of September 14 2020

Basketball Australia Chief Executive Officer Jerril Rechter AM

COMPETITION MANAGEMENT

Executive General Manager Basketball	Paul Maley
Head of Women in Basketball	Lauren Jackson AO
Senior Operations Manager	Mark Quinn
Head of Officials	Michael Haynes
National Federation Referee Instructor	John Rearden
Head of Integrity	Simon Bishop
Legal Counsel	Thomas Clarke
Integrity & Security Officer	Shannon Bodley
Financial Controller	Lorraine McGadey

MEDIA & COMMERCIAL

Chief Marketing Officer	Natalie Momsen
Head of Commercial Partnerships	Glen Towers
Head of Digital Services	Rob Flude
Head of Marketing & Events	Sarah Ripley
Marketing & Events Coordinator	Matthew Lindsay
Head of Media and Communications	Rebecca Trbojevich
Media & PR Coordinator	Maddison Pettit
Media & Content Coordinator	Kate Lentini
Creative Director	Wayne Lim
Graphic Designer	Cristina Rinaudo
Videographer & Photographer	Lochlan Gay

WNBL COMMISSION

Board Member, Basketball Australia and Chair, WNBL Commission	Bronwyn Marshall
CEO, Basketball WA	Rob Clement
Director of Sport, University of Canberra	Carrie Graf
Chair, Deakin Melbourne Boomers	Tony Hallam
Chair, JCU Townsville Fire	Michelle Morton
CEO, Bendigo Stadium Limited	Nathan O'Neill
CEO, Basketball Australia	Jerril Rechter AM
Owner, Southside Flyers	Gerry Ryan
Chair, Brydens Sydney Uni Flames	Paul Smith
Chair, Adelaide Lightning	Bruce Spangler

WELCOME

Welcome to the 2020 Chemist Warehouse WNBL season, a season like no other.

When the severity of the COVID-19 pandemic started to take hold on life as we know it here in Australia, Basketball Australia (BA) and the eight WNBL clubs owners via their participation on the WNBL Commission, came together to discuss what the options were for the 2020-21 Chemist Warehouse WNBL season.

We unanimously agreed it was critical to deliver the season and ensure the league puts a much-needed smile on the face of our fans and members, maintains the growth of women's basketball throughout Australia, and continues to inspire future generations of players, coaches and officials. All of this as basketball finds itself on the doorstep of the 2021 Tokyo Olympics where the Chemist Warehouse Australian Opals are eyeing glory again and, just twelve months later, the 2022 FIBA Women's Basketball World Cup will be hosted by Sydney

A number of models and options were explored as to what the season could look like, and through the support of the Queensland Government along with Cairns Regional Council, Mackay Regional Council and the City of Townsville, BA was able to confirm the 2020 Chemist Warehouse WNBL season would be played exclusively out of a North Queensland hub.

Cairns, Mackay and Townsville will play host a revised season model featuring 60 games of world-class women's basketball inside six-weeks from November 11 to December 20, which includes a four game Finals Series to be contested in Townsville.

You don't know what you can't see, and with all but one of the eight clubs playing away from their core fan-base this season, ensuring the league secured a strong broadcast deal was more important than ever.

In October, BA announced the broadcast arrangements for the 2020 Chemist Warehouse WNBL season which provides the league with more visibility than ever before.

Thanks to the Foxtel Group and the ABC, all 60 games of the season will be available LIVE across Australia and in fan-friendly timeslots.

To play a season out of a geographic hub comes with a lot of hard work and enormous sacrifice, and BA acknowledges the many sacrifices that the players, coaches, officials, club administrators and league staff will be making to ensure the season goes ahead. That is why BA has put in place a series of wellbeing structures and processes to provide holistic support to all attending the hub.

One of those structures is to increase team rosters by two athletes, in an effort to prevent injuries and manage player loads. With the inclusion of an additional 16 development players across the league in season 2020, we are also providing an opportunity for stars of the future to play alongside the biggest names in Australian women's basketball.

Playing a full season out of a hub model does put financial pressures on all parties, with all league stakeholders having to make tough decisions during the off-season to support the delivery of the season.

These difficult decisions were made in the collective agreement that it's vital a season went ahead in 2020 and I would like to acknowledge the playing group, via the Australian Basketball Players' Association who agreed to a uniform pay reduction of 15%, with those athletes already on a minimum player payment excluded from this modified agreement.

While the past six months has been filled with challenges and obstacles, we enter the 2020 Chemist Warehouse WNBL in a strong position because of the unified and pragmatic approach all stakeholders have taken in seeking positive outcomes.

It all makes for a compelling and inspirational 41st edition of Australia's longest running women's sporting competition, the Chemist Warehouse WNBL.

Jerril Rechter AM CEO, Basketball Australia

BROADCAST INFORMATION

On October 30, 2020, Basketball Australia announced new broadcast arrangements for the 2020 Chemist Warehouse WNBL season, providing the league with more visibility than ever before.

The agreement with partners the Foxtel Group and the ABC will see all 60 games of the 2020 season available LIVE across Australia.

Fox Sports will broadcast LIVE four games per week (7.00pm AEDT Thursday, 5.00pm AEDT Saturday, 1.00pm AEDT Sunday and 3.00pm AEDT Sunday) on Foxtel and Kayo, with the ABC simulcasting on both their primary channel and ABC iview the 5.00pm Saturday and 3.00pm Sunday games.

In addition to streaming the games that will be broadcast on Foxtel, Kayo will also stream LIVE all remaining games of the 2020 season which will involve multi-camera and expert commentary.

Never before has a broadcast agreement which covers all games been so important, with BA announcing earlier this month that in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, the 2020 Chemist Warehouse WNBL season would be played exclusively out of a North Queensland hub from November 11 – December 20 inclusive.

Basketball Australia CEO Jerril Rechter AM explained the significance of this broadcast agreement for Australian women's basketball.

"This broadcast agreement with Fox Sports, Kayo and the ABC will provide the Chemist Warehouse WNBL with more exposure than ever before.

"Having all 60 games of the 2020 season shown live across Australia will provide a platform to showcase one of world's leading basketball leagues featuring Australia's best established and emerging athletes. This high-profile visibility across Australia will help build upon the popularity and growth of women's basketball and inspire a whole new generation.

"Basketball Australia would like to thank Foxtel and the ABC for their committed support of the Chemist Warehouse WNBL and we look forward to delivering a highly successful season both on and off the court," concluded Rechter.

Basketball Australia Head of Women in Basketball Lauren Jackson AO said this broadcast agreement provides a platform for Australians to become fans of the country's leading basketballers.

"The Australian Opals and our Under 19 women's team are both ranked world number two and this broadcast arrangement will enable all Australians to witness the skill, strength and athleticism of our players.

"The 2020 Chemist Warehouse WNBL season will double as important preparation for the Australian Opals ahead of the Tokyo Olympics and the 2022 FIBA Basketball World Cup which will be hosted by Sydney.

"With all the opportunities that this season presents us, being able to broadcast all our games live across the nation was at the top of the list. This is a wonderful outcome for Women's Basketball in Australia, and we are thankful for the support of both Foxtel and the ABC," concluded Jackson.

Fox Sports Executive Director Steve Crawley, said: "Women's basketball is a source of inspiration and excitement for Australians of every age group. We are stoked to be the home of the WNBL in 2020 bringing every game of the season live to a record number of sports fans watching on Foxtel and Kayo."

Director of ABC Regional & Local Judith Whelan, said: "We're thrilled to welcome back the WNBL to the ABC – the natural home of women's sport in Australia. We are also delighted that one of this country's most experienced and passionate basketball commentators, the ABC's Corbin Middlemas, will be part of this season's on-air WNBL commentary team. The ABC is looking forward to bringing Australian fans two games per week of one of the best women's basketball competitions in the world."

The 2020 Chemist Warehouse WNBL season is supported by the Queensland Government along with Cairns Regional Council, Mackay Regional Council and the City of Townsville.

Queensland Tourism Minister Kate Jones said the deal announced today was a great win for North Queensland.

"Basketball is growing in popularity right throughout Australia. Having the WNBL season broadcast throughout the country on live television will deliver a shot-in-the-arm for our tourism industry at a time we need it most.

"You can't beat the beauty of north Queensland and the Great Barrier Reef in Spring.

"This deal will ensure that images of Queensland's most idyllic locations will be pumped into the living rooms of thousands of sports fans throughout the country.

"Generating more exposure for Queensland is an important part of our economic recovery plan — ensuring that more tourists return to Queensland as soon as possible."

VENUE INFORMATION

VENUE	ADDRESS	CONTACT	COVIDSAFE CAPACITY*
Townsville Stadium	Murray Lyons Cres, Annandale QLD 4814	13 48 10 townsville.stadium@townsville.qld.gov.au	904
Cairns Pop-Up Arena	Spence Street, Cairns, QLD 4870	N/A	1,293
McDonald's Mackay Multi-Sports Complex	107 Juliet St, South Mackay QLD 4740	(07) 4957 5543 www.mackaybasketball.com/	806

^{*}COVIDSafe capacities are current as at 1 November 2020 and are subject to change without notice.

2020 FIXTURE

CHEMIST WAREHOUSE WNBL CHAMPIONSHIP



Home



										3	-
Date	Time*	AEDT	Venue	Home	Away	TV	Date	Time*	AEDT	Venue	
ROUND 1							ROUND 4	ļ			
Wed Nov 11	5:00 pm	6:00 pm	MKY	ADELAIDE	UC CAPITALS	Кауо	Tue Dec 1	5:00 pm	6:00 pm	TSV	UC
Wed Nov 11	7:00 pm	8:00 pm	MKY	PERTH	TOWNSVILLE	Kayo	Tue Dec 1	7:00 pm	8:00 pm	TSV	
Thu Nov 12	6:00 pm	7:00 pm	TSV	MELBOURNE	SYDNEY UNI	Kayo	Thu Dec 3	6:00 pm	7:00 pm	CNS	S۱
Thu Nov 12	8:00 pm	9:00 pm	TSV	BENDIGO	SOUTHSIDE	Kayo	Thu Dec 3	8:00 pm	9:00 pm	CNS	S
Sat Nov 14	2:00 pm	3:00 pm	TSV	BENDIGO	SYDNEY UNI	Kayo	Fri Dec 4	5:00 pm	6:00 pm	TSV	UC
Sat Nov 14	4:00 pm	5:00 pm	TSV	MELBOURNE	SOUTHSIDE	FOXTEL Kayo	Fri Dec 4	7:00 pm	8:00 pm	TSV	то
Sun Nov 15	2:00 pm	3:00 pm	TSV	SOUTHSIDE	SYDNEY UNI	N FOXTEL Kayo	Sat Dec 5	4:00 pm	5:00 pm	CNS	ı
Sun Nov 15	5:00 pm	6:00 pm	MKY	PERTH	ADELAIDE	Kayo	Sun Dec 6	12:00 pm	1:00 pm	CNS	S١
Sun Nov 15	7:00 pm	8:00 pm	MKY	UC CAPITALS	TOWNSVILLE	Kayo	Sun Dec 6	2:00 pm	3:00 pm	CNS	S
ROUND 2							Sun Dec 6	5:00 pm	6:00 pm	TSV	TO
Mon Nov 16	5:00 pm	6:00 pm	MKY	UC CAPITALS	BENDIGO	Kayo	Sun Dec 6	7:00 pm	8:00 pm	TSV	F
Mon Nov 16	7:00 pm	8:00 pm	MKY	PERTH	MELBOURNE	Kayo	ROUND 5				
Tue Nov 17	5:00 pm	6:00 pm	TSV	SOUTHSIDE	ADELAIDE	Kayo	Tue Dec 8	5:00 pm	6:00 pm	CNS	,
Tue Nov 17	7:00 pm	8:00 pm	TSV	TOWNSVILLE	SYDNEY UNI	Kayo	Tue Dec 8 Wed Dec 9	7:30 pm 7:00 pm	8:30 pm 8:00 pm	TSV	,
Wed Nov 18	5:00 pm	6:00 pm	MKY	MELBOURNE	UC CAPITALS	Kayo	Thu Dec 10	6:00 pm	7:00 pm	TSV	,
Wed Nov 18	7:00 pm	8:00 pm	MKY	BENDIGO	PERTH	Kayo	Thu Dec 10	8:00 pm	9:00 pm	TSV	S۱
Thu Nov 19	6:00 pm	7:00 pm	TSV	SOUTHSIDE	TOWNSVILLE	FOXTEL Kayo	Fri Dec 11	5:00 pm	6:00 pm	CNS	MI
Thu Nov 19	8:00 pm	9:00 pm	TSV	SYDNEY UNI	ADELAIDE	Kayo	Fri Dec 11	7:00 pm	8:00 pm	CNS	то
Sat Nov 21	4:00 pm	5:00 pm	TSV	TOWNSVILLE	BENDIGO	STEL Kayo	Sun Dec 13	12:00 pm	1:00 pm	TSV	ļ
Sat Nov 21	6:30 pm	7:30 pm	CNS	SOUTHSIDE	PERTH	Кауо	Sun Dec 13	2:00 pm	3:00 pm	TSV	UC
Sat Nov 21	8:30 pm	9:30 pm	CNS	SYDNEY UNI	UC CAPITALS	Kayo	Sun Dec 13	4:00 pm	5:00 pm	TSV	то
Sun Nov 22	12:00 pm	1:00 pm	TSV	BENDIGO	TOWNSVILLE	FOXTEL Kayo					
Sun Nov 22	2:00 pm	3:00 pm	TSV	MELBOURNE	ADELAIDE	FOXTEL Kayo	FINALS				
ROUND 3							Wed Dec 16	5:00 PM	6:00 PM	TBC	
Mon Nov 23	5:00 pm	6:00 pm	CNS	SOUTHSIDE	UC CAPITALS	Kayo					
Mon Nov 23	7:00 pm	8:00 pm	CNS	SYDNEY UNI	PERTH	Kayo	Wed Dec 16	7:00 PM	8:00 PM	TBC	
Tue Nov 24	5:00 pm	6:00 pm	TSV	BENDIGO	ADELAIDE	Kayo	Fri Dec 18	6:00 pm	7:00 pm	TBC	L
Tue Nov 24	7:00 pm	8:00 pm	TSV	MELBOURNE	TOWNSVILLE	Kayo					
Wed Nov 25	5:00 pm	6:00 pm	CNS	UC CAPITALS	SYDNEY UNI	Kayo	Sun Dec 20	2:00 PM	3:00 pm	TBC	Wi
Wed Nov 25	7:00 pm	8:00 pm	CNS	PERTH	SOUTHSIDE	Kayo					
Thu Nov 26	6:00 pm	7:00 pm	CNS	UC CAPITALS	PERTH	FOXTEL Kayo	VENUE				
Thu Nov 26	8:00 pm	9:00 pm	CNS	ADELAIDE	TOWNSVILLE	Kayo	MKY	McDonald's	Mackay Mul	ti-Sports Sta	adiur
Sat Nov 28	4:00 pm	5:00 pm	CNS	TOWNSVILLE	SOUTHSIDE	FOXTEL Kayo	CNS	Cairns Pop-	Up Arena		
Sat Nov 28	6:30 pm	7:30 pm	TSV	BENDIGO	UC CAPITALS	Kayo	TSV	Townsville	Stadium		
Sat Nov 28	8:30 pm	9:30 pm	TSV	MELBOURNE	PERTH	Kayo					
Sun Nov 29	12:00 pm	1:00 pm	CNS	ADELAIDE	SOUTHSIDE	FOXTEL Kayo					
Sun Nov 29	2:00 pm	3:00 pm	CNS	SYDNEY UNI	TOWNSVILLE	NO FOXTEL Kayo					

Date	Time*	AEDT		Home	Away	TV
ROUND 4						
Tue Dec 1	5:00 pm	6:00 pm	TSV	UC CAPITALS	MELBOURNE	Kayo
Tue Dec 1	7:00 pm	8:00 pm	TSV	PERTH	BENDIGO	Kayo
Thu Dec 3	6:00 pm	7:00 pm	CNS	SYDNEY UNI	MELBOURNE	FOXTEL Kayo
Thu Dec 3	8:00 pm	9:00 pm	CNS	SOUTHSIDE	BENDIGO	Kayo
Fri Dec 4	5:00 pm	6:00 pm	TSV	UC CAPITALS	ADELAIDE	Kayo
Fri Dec 4	7:00 pm	8:00 pm	TSV	TOWNSVILLE	PERTH	Kayo
Sat Dec 5	4:00 pm	5:00 pm	CNS	BENDIGO	MELBOURNE	STEL Kay
Sun Dec 6	12:00 pm	1:00 pm	CNS	SYDNEY UNI	BENDIGO	FOXTEL Kayo
Sun Dec 6	2:00 pm	3:00 pm	CNS	SOUTHSIDE	MELBOURNE	SON FOXTEL Kay
Sun Dec 6	5:00 pm	6:00 pm	TSV	TOWNSVILLE	UC CAPITALS	Kayo
Sun Dec 6	7:00 pm	8:00 pm	TSV	ADELAIDE	PERTH	Kayo
ROUND 5						
Tue Dec 8	5:00 pm	6:00 pm	CNS	ADELAIDE	MELBOURNE	Kayo
Tue Dec 8	7:30 pm	8:30 pm	TSV	PERTH	SYDNEY UNI	Kayo
Wed Dec 9	7:00 pm	8:00 pm	CNS	ADELAIDE	BENDIGO	Kayo
Thu Dec 10	6:00 pm	7:00 pm	TSV	PERTH	UC CAPITALS	FOXTEL Kayo
Thu Dec 10	8:00 pm	9:00 pm	TSV	SYDNEY UNI	SOUTHSIDE	Kayo
Fri Dec 11	5:00 pm	6:00 pm	CNS	MELBOURNE	BENDIGO	Kayo
Fri Dec 11	7:00 pm	8:00 pm	CNS	TOWNSVILLE	ADELAIDE	Kayo
Sun Dec 13	12:00 pm	1:00 pm	TSV	ADELAIDE	SYDNEY UNI	FOXTEL Kayo
Sun Dec 13	2:00 pm	3:00 pm	TSV	UC CAPITALS	SOUTHSIDE	FOXTEL Kay
Sun Dec 13	4:00 pm	5:00 pm	TSV	TOWNSVILLE	MELBOURNE	Kayo
FINALS						
Wed Dec 16	5:00 PM	6:00 PM	TBC	1st	2nd	FOXTEL Кауо
Wed Dec 16	7:00 PM	8:00 PM	TBC	3rd	4th	FOXTEL Kayo
Fri Dec 18	6:00 pm	7:00 pm	TBC	Loser Semi Final 1	Winner Semi Final 2	FOXTEL Kayo
Sun Dec 20	2:00 PM	3:00 pm	TBC	Winner Semi Final 1	Winner Prelim Final	N FOXTEL Kay
VENUE						
MKY	McDonald's	Mackay Mul	ti-Sports Sta	dium		
CNS	Cairns Pop-	-Up Arena				











MEDIA INFORMATION

Basketball Australia (BA) manages all media and photographer accreditations for WNBL matches, including the home and away season and Finals Series.

BA is responsible for managing the accreditation approvals/denials for all media representatives within the deadlines defined by BA.

BA requires that all media register in BA Accreditation Portal and have an up-to-date profile. Distribution of media accreditation may be subject to BA final approval.

Guidelines for Accredited Media

- Media must wear the appropriate accreditation pass at all times in the match venue.
- Media must conduct their work solely from within designated areas determined by the host team's Media Liaison at each venue.
- Working space on the media bench may be allocated by the host team's Media Liaison.
- Media may not approach players, coaches or officials, or enter the playing arena, during the match.
- Media may attend the official post-match press conference at the venue, with representatives from both teams in attendance.

Guidelines for Accredited Photographers

- The photographer must wear the appropriate accreditation pass and official photographic bib (issued at the venue) by the home team's Media Liaison at all times in the venue. All bibs must be returned at the conclusion of the match.
- Specific photographer pool positions may be allocated by the home team's Media Liasion.
- No photographer may enter the field of play, unless at the direction of the home team's Media Liaison.
- The use of flash photography is strictly prohibited.
- Monopods are permitted, but not tripods.
- Photographers are permitted to shoot from the stadium bowl but must not impact the viewing of spectators.
- Any photographs taken during the accredited event must not be provided to sponsors or similar without the prior consent of Basketball Australia or the host team.
- Access to gantries or elevated positions at various venues is subject to approval from the Operations
 Manager, the host team and venue management. Any photographer wishing to access these high-risk
 areas will require to prove they have Personal Indemnity Insurance of \$AUD 10 million. It may be a
 requirement to undertake occupational health and safety training at the venue.

Special Broadcast Conditions

- Only rights holding broadcasters are permitted to film or commentate on WNBL matches within official venues.
- News crews are permitted to film the official post-match press conference but are not permitted to film anywhere else in the stadium.
- The use of all television or photographic cameras and radio broadcast equipment must be approved by Basketball Australia before entering the venue. No radio commentary or audio streaming of any match is permitted without the express permission of Basketball Australia.
- Live streaming inside official WNBL venues (including Instagram, Facebook and other technologies) by media outlets is strictly prohibited. Only digital rights holding broadcasters and Basketball Australia representatives are permitted to live stream inside the venue.

TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF MEDIA ACCREDITATION

As at 2 November 2020

By applying for media accreditation, I hereby acknowledge and agree on behalf of myself and as an authorized signatory on behalf of my employee and parent company that in consideration of Basketball Australia (BA) granting me permission to attend and or cover the 2020 Chemist Warehouse WNBL season, I will agree to observe the following terms and conditions:

Specific terms for non-rights holders including digital media

- Accredited television and digital media cannot film pieces to camera from within the venue for news reporting purposes but can do so from outside of the venue's official perimeter.
- Accredited Radio and Audio Media can conduct live and or pre-record crosses from within the venue for news reporting purposes but must seek prior permission for BA.
- Accredited media will have access to official event media areas and opportunities, including but not limited to press conferences and mixed zones where vision, audio and photos obtained have no limitations (subject to compliance with other restrictions outlined).
- Accredited media agree to comply with Australian law and in particular the fair dealing provisions of the Australian Copyright Act
- Accredited media agree to comply with the "passing off" limitations contained in the same Act

Specific terms for Photographers

- 1. Only accredited photographers will be entitled to cover the season with a strict "no flash" policy.
- 2. Where photographers can be positioned will vary from venue to venue, where the Venue Media Manager will provide guidance on the day. Note due to space restrictions, photographers cannot file from side of court.
- 3. Accredited photographers will need to follow any instructions from the event media team with respect to restrictions.
- 4. Accredited photographers will take only still photographs and will not make any video or audio-only recordings.
- 5. Any accredited photographers will also comply with the "passing off" limitations contained in the same Act.

Relevant to all media including photographers

- 1. All accredited media will comply with QLD Health's COVIDSafe protocols and in turn, the COVIDSafe protocols as implemented by the event owners, BA and engaged third parties.
- 2. All accredited media:
 - will comply with any directions of BA, the event party, venue staff, or venue security
 - conduct themselves in a way that will not cause offence to, or otherwise inhibit the enjoyment
 of, any other person, including other accredited personnel, media, rights holders, players, teams
 or patrons at the venue
 - are subject to the terms of the BA Privacy Policy and National Integrity Framework (particularly
 to the extent that any information accredited media obtains by virtue of their accreditation
 will only be used for bona fide news editorial reporting and will not be used for betting on the
 outcome of a WNBL game or any element of a WNBL game or to induce any other person to do
 the same).
- 3. Media accreditation, whether approval for or the physical credential, is non-transferable.
- 4. Accredited media will have access to official event media areas and opportunities where vision, audio and photos obtained have no limitations (subject to compliance with other restrictions outlined).

Indemnity

- I agree to indemnify and hold harmless BA, the venue, the WNBL Clubs and each of their employees, contractors, officers and agents against any loss, claim, expense or damage to BA, the Venue, the WNBL Clubs or any of their employees, contractors officers and agents resulting from a breach of these Terms by the Applicant (whether or not the Applicant is acting within the scope of any employment or contract) or resulting from the revocation of accreditation by BA.
- 2. I acknowledge and agrees that I shall move in and around the venue at my own risk.
- 3. I understand and agree that access to the venue will be refused and/or accreditation will be revoked if I, in the opinion of BA, am noticeably under the influence of alcohol, narcotics, stimulants or any behaviour- modifying substance, is behaving or is likely to behave violently, harmfully or in a manner contrary to public order, or if my appearance or behaviour negatively affects the public standing of the WNBL or BA.
- 4. I understand and agree that I am strictly prohibited from using, possessing or holding promotional or commercial, political, religious or racist objects and materials, offering to sell, selling or possessing with intent to sell goods such as drinks, food, souvenirs, clothes, promotional and/or commercial items at any time in or at the venue.

I, the undersigned, currently hold adequate public liability insurance and will provide proof of such coverage upon request.

I release, indemnify and hold harmless, BA and their respective employees, contractors, representatives, and agents, from all actions, suits, causes of action, claims and demands whatsoever and from all liability arising from my entry into, and my activities under this agreement, whether or not such liability is wholly or partly caused by their negligent acts or omissions.

*Venue = McDonald's Mackay Multi-Sports Stadium, Cairns Pop-Up Arena, Townsville Stadium, Townsville Entertainment and Convention Centre.

MEDIA RESOURCES

Photography

Getty Images is the official photography partner of WNBL and will cover all games of the 2020 season.

Statistics Provider

Genius Sports is the official statistics provider for Chemist Warehouse WNBL..

Visit wnbl.basketball for detailed statistics.

Live match statistics can be accessed at wnbl.basketball

Official Social Accounts

Facebook /WNBL Instagram @WNBL Twitter @WNBL

Contact

For all media enquiries, please contact: digital@australia.basketball

2020 RULE CHANGES

On November 7 2020, Basketball Australia (BA) announced the introduction of an Instant Review System (IRS) for the 2020 Chemist Warehouse WNBL season.

To be utilised during feature games broadcast on Foxtel and the ABC, the IRS will provide game day officials with the ability to review a call in real time. The IRS will be solely used at the discretion of game day referees to verify if a questioned decision is correct.

Through collaborative work with the league's production partner, Rainmaker and broadcast partners, Foxtel and the ABC, referees will be able to access five camera angles for examination on the respective call.

In the instance that a referee calls for a review, they must first indicate their initial decision before reviewing game vision, with the final call only to be varied if the recorded game vision provides 'clear and conclusive' evidence that a correction is required.

All reviews will be carried out by the game day referees, with assistance to video equipment or vision provided by the attending broadcast crew.

BA Head of Education and Development Michael Haynes explained the introduction of the system will be of benefit to WNBL referees in a season full of firsts.

"We are delighted to have the Instant Review System available for 21 of our Chemist Warehouse WNBL games this season, thanks to joint efforts of the league's production and broadcast partners.

"The Instant Review System is for referees to utilise if they wish to verify a game decision such as whether a successful shot was two or three points. We strive to provide our referees with the technology and resources to feel confident in every decision they make on the court," concluded Haynes.

The induction of an IRS sees the Chemist Warehouse WNBL follow in the footsteps of the International Basketball Federation (FIBA), who currently use the IRS in all major international competitions.

Further to the implementation of the IRS, the Chemist Warehouse WNBL will also apply additional minor rule changes this season that FIBA introduced from 1 October 2020. These changes include:

- If a player is fouled while attempting to shoot the basketball, yet then proceed to pass the ball, they are deemed to no longer be in the act of shooting.
- The act of shooting on a stationary shot begins when in the judgment of the referee, the player starts to move the ball upward toward the opponent's basket. The act of shooting in a continuous movement (e.g. lay-up) begins when the ball has come to rest in the hand or hands of the player.
- The rules now define the offensive player's cylinder (their position on the court) whereas the rules previously only defined the cylinder of the defensive player. This is more by way of clarification and it is not anticipated that it will change how the game is officiated.

In accordance with the updates and new rules, BA has conducted education sessions with teams and officials in the lead up to season tip off.

CHEMIST WAREHOUSE

WNBL ALL-TIME STAT LEADERS

POINTS

PLAYER	GAMES	TOTAL
Batkovic , Suzy	346	5843
Sporn , Rachael	377	5823
Sandie , Shelley	321	5204
Snell , Belinda	324	4770
Bibby , Jessica	394	4619
Maher , Robyn	369	4517
Bailie , Lucille	377	4250
Harrower, Kristi	330	4199
Dalton , Karen	375	4161
Thornton , Samantha	230	4044

PLAYER	GAMES	AVE
Jackson , Lauren	172	22.2
Whitcomb , Sami	77	20.4
Nykiel , Julie	150	20.3
Nurse , Kia	52	19.7
Cambage , Elizabeth	126	18.8
Foster , Kathy	135	18.1
Taylor , Asia	69	18.0
Chen , Qui	41	18.0
Thornton , Samantha	230	17.6
Coffey , Nia	26	17.5

ASSISTS

PLAYER	GAMES	TOTAL
Veal , Kristen	373	1617
Harrower, Kristi	330	1503
Wilson , Kelly	395	1290
Snell , Belinda	324	1109
Timms, Michele	285	1070
Maher , Robyn	369	1044
McCully , Rachael	323	1015
O'Hea , Jenna	273	987
Landon , Michele	190	966
Milner , Sharin	236	908

PLAYER	GAMES	AVE
Epoupa , Olivia	26	6.7
Mitchell , Leilani	151	5.5
Landon , Michele	190	5.1
Allen , Lindsay	43	5.0
Seekamp , Nicole	100	4.8
Macleod , Kathleen	184	4.6
Harrower, Kristi	330	4.6
Veal , Kristen	373	4.3
Laney , Betnijah	66	3.9
Milner , Sharin	236	3.8

TOTAL REBOUNDS

PLAYER	GAMES	TOTAL
Sporn , Rachael	377	3229
Batkovic , Suzy	346	2975
George , Cayla	270	2560
Bailie , Lucille	377	2305
Slimmon , Debbie	199	2296
Dalton , Karen	375	2281
Whittle , Jenny	295	2256
Richards , Gabrielle	294	2175
Bishop , Abby	248	2155
Jackson , Lauren	172	2000

PLAYER	GAMES	AVE
Jackson , Lauren	172	11.6
Slimmon , Debbie	199	11.5
Ruef , Mikaela	67	10.4
Crouse , Jennifer	111	10.1
Griffin , Kelsey	166	9.7
George , Cayla	270	9.5
Tobin , Rebecca	27	9.3
Roberts , Trina	195	9.2
Hamson , Jennifer	49	9.0
Days , Regina	79	8.8

 $^{^{\}star}$ All averages include only players with 25 games or more

OFFENSIVE REBOUNDS

PLAYER	GAMES	TOTAL
Sporn , Rachael	377	1223
Slimmon , Debbie	199	961
Batkovic , Suzy	346	819
Richards , Gabrielle	294	782
Bailie , Lucille	377	737
Cox , Rohanee	303	702
Brogan , Michelle	274	695
Dalton , Karen	375	691
Bishop , Abby	248	688
Corkeron , Rhonda	196	686

PLAYER	GAMES	AVE
Slimmon , Debbie	199	4.8
Jackson , Lauren	172	3.5
Corkeron , Rhonda	196	3.5
Crouse , Jennifer	111	3.5
Minaeva , Elena	30	3.4
Days , Regina	79	3.4
Ruef , Mikaela	67	3.3
Hamson , Jennifer	49	3.3
Roberts , Trina	195	3.3
Sporn , Rachael	377	3.2

DEFENSIVE REBOUNDS

PLAYER	GAMES	TOTAL
Batkovic , Suzy	346	2156
Sporn , Rachael	377	2006
George , Cayla	270	1945
Whittle , Jenny	295	1842
Dalton , Karen	375	1590
Bailie , Lucille	377	1568
Snell , Belinda	324	1486
Bishop , Abby	248	1467
Veal , Kristen	373	1441
Jackson , Lauren	172	1395

PLAYER	GAMES	AVE
Jackson , Lauren	172	8.1
George , Cayla	270	7.2
Ruef , Mikaela	67	7.1
Slimmon , Debbie	199	6.7
Crouse , Jennifer	111	6.7
Griffin , Kelsey	166	6.6
Coffey , Nia	26	6.6
Whittle , Jenny	295	6.2
Batkovic , Suzy	346	6.2
Dowdell , Shanavia	29	6.2

BLOCKS

PLAYER	GAMES	TOTAL
Whittle , Jenny	295	672
Tolo , Marianna	204	454
Peacock , Tracey	347	444
Batkovic , Suzy	346	443
Jackson , Lauren	172	425
George , Cayla	270	345
Wilson , Carly	363	335
Crouse , Jennifer	111	306
Sporn , Rachael	377	264
Tomlinson , Louella	158	246

PLAYER	GAMES	AVE
Crouse , Jennifer	111	2.8
Jackson , Lauren	172	2.5
Hamson , Jennifer	49	2.4
Whittle , Jenny	295	2.3
Tolo , Marianna	204	2.2
Sadovnikova , Diana	36	1.9
Cambage , Elizabeth	126	1.9
Fegent , Renae	111	1.7
Hamblin , Ruth	48	1.6
Tomlinson , Louella	158	1.6

STEALS

PLAYER	GAMES	TOTAL
Bevilaqua , Tully	292	722
Maher , Robyn	369	614
Timms, Michele	285	589
Sporn , Rachael	377	573
Veal , Kristen	373	531
Fletcher , Narelle	294	520
McInerny , Emily	307	507
Hill, Jo	351	484
Harrower, Kristi	330	429
Snell , Belinda	324	426

PLAYER	GAMES	AVE
Black , Debbie	131	3.2
Epoupa , Olivia	26	3.0
Whitcomb , Sami	77	2.6
Bevilaqua , Tully	292	2.5
Days , Regina	79	2.2
Timms, Michele	285	2.1
Corkeron , Rhonda	196	2.1
Hahn , Kathy	146	1.9
Cleary , Michelle	147	1.8
Fletcher , Narelle	294	1.8

FIELD GOALS ATTEMPTED)	
PLAYER	GAMES	TOTAL
Batkovic, Suzy	346	5011
Sporn, Rachael	377	4938
Sandie, Shelley	321	4449
Maher, Robyn	369	4217
Bibby, Jessica	394	4128
Snell, Belinda	324	4066
Bailie, Lucille	377	3820
Porter, Natalie	277	3683
Harrower, Kristi	330	3634
Timms, Michele	285	3515
3PT ATTEMPTED		
PLAYER		
Snell , Belinda	324	2013
Bibby , Jessica	394	1711
Harrower, Kristi	330	1437
Veal , Kristen	373	1424
Fletcher , Narelle	294	1408
Timms, Michele	285	1207
Marino , Angela	248	1119
Wilson , Kelly	395	1094
Wilson , Carly	363	1068
Blicavs , Stephanie	302	1041
FREE THROWS ATTEMPTE	ED	
PLAYER		
Sporn , Rachael	377	1531
Dalton , Karen	375	1517
Batkovic , Suzy	346	1482
Slimmon , Debbie	199	1419
Sandie , Shelley	321	1282
Maher , Robyn	369	1279
Thornton , Samantha	230	1248
Cox , Rohanee	303	1154

Bishop , Abby Smiggs Stanford-Smith , Karen

Bishop , Abby

Marino , Angela

LEAGUE FORMAT AND RULES

COMPETITION OVERVIEW

For the 2020 WNBL season, eight (8) WNBL Clubs will compete for the Chemist Warehouse WNBL Championship.

Adelaide Lightning	Adelaide, South Australia
Villawood Properties Bendigo Spirit	Bendigo, Victoria
Deakin Melbourne Boomers	Melbourne, Victoria
Perth Lynx	Perth, Western Australia
Jayco Southside Flyers	Melbourne, Victoria
Brydens Sydney Uni Flames	Sydney, New South Wales
JCU Townsville Fire	Townsville, Queensland
University of Canberra Capitals	Canberra, Australian Capital Territory

COMPETITION CONCEPT

Overview of competition structure compete – once finalised will edit

MATCH FORMAT

Matches will consist of four quarters of 10 minutes each. There will be an interval between each quarter, lasting for two (2) minutes, except the half-time interval (between the 2nd and 3rd quarter) which will last for 12 minutes depending on broadcast scheduling

PLAYER STATUS

Restricted players are NOT allowed to participate in the 2020 season. A restricted player is any player born outside the FIBA Asia/Oceania Region.

Any foreign born player that holds Permanent Residency in Australia shall be entitled to play in the WNBL as an unrestricted player.

WNBL LADDER

The positions on the ladder during the regular season shall be determined by win/loss percentage.

Should two or more teams be tied with the same win/loss percentage during the regular season they shall be ranked by Head to Head results between the tied teams.

If 2 or more teams have the same win-loss record of all games at the end of the season, the game(s) between these 2 or more teams shall decide the final placings. If these 2 or more teams have the same win-loss record of the games between them, further criteria shall be applied in the following order:

- · Higher game points difference of the games between them
- Higher number of game points scored in the games between them
- Higher game points difference of all games during the season
- Higher number of game points scored in all games in the group

If at any level of this criteria one or more teams ladder position is determined as a result of the above criteria, the procedure shall be repeated from the beginning for all the remaining teams not classified yet until all ladder positions are determined.

PLAYER ELIGIBILITY FOR WNBL FINALS

To be eligible to play in finals, a player must have played a minimum of one-third of the regular season for the same Chemist Warehouse WNBL club.

A Chemist Warehouse WNBL club cannot register a new player when less than one-third of the regular season remains to be played by that team, unless replacing a player under an injury wavier.

When calculating player's games played, a player's names must be on the score sheet, be in the respective teams playing uniform, seated on team bench and be medically fit to participate in the game.

GAME ABANDONMENT

At any stage of a game the referees and/or game commissioner may abandon the game due to security and welfare concerns of players, officials and spectators.

The following formula be used to determine the result for a game that cannot be completed.

- A 20 + point margin will mean that the result will stand at the scoreline when the game was abandoned, at any point of the game.
- A margin less than 20 points before half time will mean the game is abandoned and league management will determine if game is to be replayed.
- A margin of less than 15 points between half and three-quarter time will mean that the game is abandoned, and league management will determine if game is to be replayed.
- After three-quarter time, the result stands at the scoreline when the game was abandoned.

If the game is abandoned prior to tip off, the league will endeavour to replay the game at a later stage of the season. However, the league will assess if the game is required to be replayed depending on ladder position and if the game is needed to determine playoffs position. If abandoned prior tip off and not replayed, the teams effected by the abandoned game Win/Loss percentage will be determined by one (1) less game.

LEAGUE AWARDS

Along with the statistical awards, the league will also announce the following awards at the competition of the regular season. The season awards are voted on by the Head Coach and Captain of each team from a list of players compiled by the league office. For integrity reasons Coach/Captains may not vote for any player from their own team.

SUZY BATKOVIC MEDAL (LEAGUE MVP)

At the end of each regular season game both coaches and the lead referee conduct a 3-2-1 vote, with the Most Valuable Player being the player with the most votes at the end of the regular season. The Award was renamed as the Suzy Batkovic medal in 2019 to recognise and honour one of the competitions best players in Suzy Batkovic.

COACH OF THE YEAR

Each Club Head coach and team captain casts a vote for first, second and third place selections. Each first-place vote is worth three points; each second-place vote is worth two points; and each third-place vote is worth one point. The person with the highest point total, regardless of the number of first-place votes, wins the award. Number of first-place votes will determine the winner if coaches are tied on total points.

BETTY WATSON AUSTRALIAN YOUTH PLAYER OF THE YEAR

This award is for Australian players competing in the Chemist Warehouse WNBL that are 23 years of age or under at the completion of the season. It will be selected from a list of eligible players that have been selected by each respective coach. Selected at the end of regular season by coaches and team captains, each of whom casts a vote for first, second and third place selections. Each first-place vote is worth three points; each second-place vote is worth two points; and each third-place vote is worth one point. The person with the highest point total, regardless of the number of first-place votes, wins the award. Number of first-place votes will determine the winner if players are tied on total points.

The Award is named in honour of Betty Watson, who was a pioneer for women's basketball in Australia.

ALL WNBL FIRST and SECOND TEAM

The All-WNBL First & Second Teams shall be decided by a vote from all coaches & captains in the league from a list of 20 players that received game MVP votes throughout the regular season. Coach and Captains select a First team and a Second team, making sure they do not select the same player in each team. Players are to be selected based on their performance throughout the season, and not necessarily by position. No more than 2 Restricted players can be selected in each team.

ROBYN MAHER DEFENSIVE PLAYER OF THE YEAR

Prior to the end of regular season Coaches from each team nominate the two best defensive players within team, then a list is compiled from which each Head Coach and Captain casts a vote for first, second and third place selections. A player from each team must be nominated for the final list. Each first-place vote is worth three points; each second-place vote is worth two points; and each third-place vote is worth one point. The person with the highest point total, regardless of the number of first-place votes, wins the award.

The Award is named in honor of one of the leagues greatest players Robyn Maher who was regarded as the best Defensive Player in the league during her playing career in the WNBL.

SIXTH WOMAN OF THE YEAR

Prior to the end of regular season Coaches from each team select the two best 6th player recipients within team, then a list is compiled from which each coach and captain casts a vote for first, second and third place selections. A player from each team must be nominated. Each first-place vote is worth three points; each second-place vote is worth two points; and each third-place vote is worth one point. The person with the highest point total, regardless of the number of first-place votes, wins the award.

Players that have started in 50% or more of the games during the season are not eligible for the award.

STATISTICAL AWARDS

Each WNBL season the league will present statistical awards at the competition of the regular season. Statistical Awards will be awarded to the leading players in the following categories

- Leading Scorer
- Leading Rebounder
- Golden Hands Award

To be eligible for statistical awards, players must have played in at least 50% of the available games played each season. The awards will be given to the player with the highest average for the season.

Golden Hands Award winner is determined by the following equation

(Total Assists + Total Steals - Total Turnovers) / Games Played = Golden Hands Award Rating

MEDIA AWARDS

These awards highlight the exceptional work done across all media outlets reporting on the league throughout the season. Media are encouraged to nominate for their relevant category with no limits on the amount of submissions.

The award categories are as follows:

- WNBL Basketball Writer of the Year
- Best Newspaper Coverage (including online)
- Best Radio/Podcast Coverage
- Best Feature (Newspaper/Television/Radio/Online)
- Best Photograph

PLAYER AND TEAM OF THE ROUND

After each round of the regular season, WNBL League Management will analysis the results of each game and the player statistics/performance and recognize one athlete as the Player of the Week, along with a selection of the best 5 players who will be recognised as the Team of the Week.

FINALS SERIES

The top four teams on the ladder at the end of the home and away season will contest the finals series:

Semi Finals

(G1)	16 December 2020	Semi Final 1	Single Game	1 v 2
(G2)	16 December 2020	Semi Final 2	Single Game	3 v 4

Preliminary Final

(G3) 18 December 2020 Preliminary Final Single Game Loser G1 v Winner G2

Grand Final

(G4) 20 December 2020 Preliminary Final 1 Single Game Winner G1 v Winner G3

ADELAIDE



YEAR BY YEAR



YEAR	CLUB	WINS	LOSSES	POSITION	PLAYOFFS	COACH
	Noarlunga Tigers	4	9	7th	Missed Playoffs	Brendan Flynn
	North Adelaide Rockets	10	3	2nd	Lost Grand Final	Kay McFarlane
	West Adelaide Bearcats	6	7	5th	Lost Semi Final	Ted Powell
1982	Noarlunga Tigers	10	4	3rd	Lost Semi Final	Brendan Flynn
1302	North Adelaide Rockets	5	9	8th	Missed Playoffs	Kay McFarlane
	West Adelaide Bearcats	10	7	5th	Lost Semi Final	Ted Powell
1983		4	13	9th		Jim Madigan
1903	Noarlunga Tigers				Missed Playoffs	
	North Adelaide Rockets	7	10	6th	Missed Playoffs	Kay McFarlane
	West Adelaide Bearcats	9	8	5th	Missed Playoffs	Ted Powell
1984	Noarlunga Tigers	12	6	3rd	Lost Semi Final	Jim Madigan
	North Adelaide Rockets	12	6	4th	Lost Semi Final	Kay McFarlane
	West Adelaide Bearcats	14	4	1st	Lost Grand Final	Ted Powell
1985	Noarlunga Tigers	13	5	3rd	Lost Grand Final	Jim Madigan
	North Adelaide Rockets	15	3	1st	Lost Semi Final	Kay McFarlane
	West Adelaide Bearcats	10	8	6th	Missed Playoffs	Ted Powell
1986	Noarlunga Tigers	11	13	8th	Missed Playoffs	Lee Prettyjohn
	North Adelaide Rockets	16	8	5th	Missed Playoffs	Kay McFarlane
	West Adelaide Bearcats	14	10	7th	Missed Playoffs	Ted Powell
1987	Noarlunga Tigers	10	10	7th	Missed Playoffs	John Wright
1507	North Adelaide Rockets	13	7	3rd	Lost Semi Final	Kay McFarlane
	West Adelaide Bearcats	13	7	4th	Lost Semi Final	Ted Powell
1988		12	10	7th		
1900	Noarlunga Tigers				Missed Playoffs	Trevor Spratt
	North Adelaide Rockets	18	4	2nd	Lost Grand Final	Kay McFarlane
	West Adelaide Bearcats	14	8	4th	Lost Semi Final	Ted Powell
1989	Noarlunga Tigers	3	19	12th	Missed Playoffs	Trevor Spratt
	North Adelaide Rockets	18	8	2nd	Lost Semi Final	Mark Molitor
	West Adelaide Bearcats	13	11	6th	Missed Playoffs	Ted Powell
1990	Noarlunga Tigers	2	22	13th	Missed Playoffs	John Cadd
	North Adelaide Rockets	22	2	1st	Won Championship	Mark Molitor
	West Adelaide Bearcats	6	18	10th	Missed Playoffs	Ted Powell
1991	Noarlunga Tigers	5	17	11th	Missed Playoffs	John Cadd
	North Adelaide Rockets	13	9	4th	Missed Playoffs	Mark Molitor
	West Adelaide Bearcats	0	22	12th	Missed Playoffs	Ted Powell
1992	Adelaide City Comets	8	12	7th	Missed Playoffs	Mark Molitor
1332	West Adelaide Bearcats	11	9	5th	Missed Playoffs	Reg Grantham
1000						
1993	Adelaide Lightning	16	2	2nd	Lost Preliminary Final	Jan Stirling
1994	Adelaide Lightning	16	2	1st	Won Championship	Jan Stirling
1995	Adelaide Lightning	16	2	1st	Won Championship	Jan Stirling
1996	Adelaide Lightning	16	2	2nd	Won Championship	Jan Stirling
1997	Adelaide Lightning	14	4	2nd	Lost Grand Final	Jan Stirling
1998	Adelaide Lightning	9	3	2nd	Won Championship	Jan Stirling
998/99	Adelaide Lightning	12	9	3rd	Lost Preliminary Final	Jan Stirling
999/00	Adelaide Lightning	13	8	2nd	Lost Grand Final	Jan Stirling
000/01	Adelaide Lightning	15	6	3rd	Lost Semi Final	Jan Stirling
001/02	Adelaide Lightning	17	4	1st	Lost Preliminary Final	Jan Stirling
002/03	Adelaide Lightning	12	9	4th	Lost Semi Final	Jan Stirling
002/03		13		3rd	Lost Preliminary Final	Jan Stirling
	Adelaide Lightning		8		•	J
004/05	Adelaide Lightning	13	8	4th	Lost Semi Final	Chris Lucas
005/06	Adelaide Fellas	14	7	2nd	Lost Preliminary Final	Chris Lucas
006/07	Adelaide Lightning	15	6	3rd	Lost Preliminary Final	Chris Lucas
007/08	Adelaide Lightning	21	3	1st	Won Championship	Vicki Valk
008/09	Adelaide Lightning	15	7	4th	lost Semi Final	Vicki Valk
009/10	Adelaide Lightning	13	9	6th	Missed Playoffs	Vicki Valk
2010/11	Adelaide Lightning	3	19	9th	Missed Playoffs	Stephen Brehen
2011/12	Adelaide Lightning	18	4	1st	Lost Preliminary Final	Peter Buckle
012/13	Adelaide Lightning	18	6	3rd	Lost Semi Final	Peter Buckle
2013/14	Adelaide Lightning	12	12	5th	Missed Playoffs	Peter Buckle / Richard Dickel
2014/15	Adelaide Lightning	7	15	7th	Missed Playoffs	Jeremi Moule
	-				•	
015/16	Adelaide Lightning	10	14	7th	Missed Playoffs	Tracy York
016/17	Adelaide Lightning	3	21	8th	Missed Playoffs	Chris Lucas
2017/18	Adelaide Lightning	11	10	5th	Missed Playoffs	Chris Lucas
2018/19	Adelaide Lightning	13	9	3rd	Runners Up	Chris Lucas
2019/20	Adelaide Lightning	12	9	4th	Lost Semi Final	Chris Lucas



ADELAIDE LIGHTNING

PLAYER ROSTER

NO	PLAYER	HEIGHT	POSITION	D.O.B.
2	Louella Tomlinson	193cm	Forward/Centre	4/8/88
3	Brooke Basham	TBA	Shooting Guard	TBA
4	Alex Wilson	TBA	Guard	21/3/94
6	Carli Smith	187cm	Guard/Forward	10/11/94
7	Steph Talbot	188cm	Guard/Forward	15/06/94
8	Chelsea Brook	189cm	Forward	29/07/1998
9	Aimee Brett	TBA	Guard	TBA
10	Taylor Ortlepp	173cm	Guard	22/06/97
12	Morgan Yaeger	TBA	Guard	TBA
13	Abbey Wehrung	178cm	Guard	28/12/1995
20	Ella Batish	TBA	Forward / Centre	TBA
21	Marenna Whittle	182cm	Guard/Forward	28/01/1994

CLUB INFO

CLUB NAME Adelaide Lightning

SOCIAL MEDIA

FACEBOOK	@AdelLightning
TWITTER	@AdelLightning
INSTAGRAM	@adellightning

CLUB CONTACTS

CLUB MEDIA CONTACT	Rebekah Ninnis, 0405 502 095 rninnis@basketballsa.com.au
HEAD COACH	Chris Lucas
ASSISTANT COACH/S	Natalie Hurst
TEAM MANAGER	TBC

PLAYERS





#2 Louella Tomlinson

POS. Forward/Centre Height 193cm

DOB 4/8/88 **WNBL Debut** 2004

Junior Association Melbourne Tigers

Career Highlights WNBL Champ 2011-2012, Hungarian National champs 2013-14, Inducation into St Marys College of California Hall of Fame 2019



#3 Brooke Basham

POS. Shooting Guard Height TBA

DOB TBA WNBL Debut 2020

Junior Association

Career Highlights



#4 Alex Wilson

POS. Guard Height TBA

DOB 21/3/94 **WNBL Debut** 2010/11

Junior Association

Career Highlights



#6 Carli Smith

POS. Guard/Forward Height 187cm

DOB 10/11/94 **WNBL Debut** 2020

Junior Association Canberra Basketball

Career Highlights 2017 gold medal Asia cup 3x3 2018 bronze medal Asia cup 3x3

PLAYERS





#7 Steph Talbot

POS. Guard/Forward Height 188cm

DOB 15/06/94 WNBL Debut

Junior Association Forestville Eagles

Career Highlights Rio 2016, gold medal at commonwealth games 2018, silver medal at world championships 2018



#8 Chelsea Brook

POS. Forward Height 189cm

DOB 29/07/1998 **WNBL Debut** 2016/2017

Junior Association Norwood Flames

Career Highlights Winning gold at the World Uni Games in Taiwan



#9 Aimee Brett

POS. Guard Height TBA

DOB TBA WNBL Debut 2020

Junior Association

Career Highlights



#10 Taylor Ortlepp

 POS. Guard
 Height 173cm

 DOB 22/06/97
 WNBL Debut

Junior Association Falcons Basketball Port Augusta and Norwood Basketball Club

Career Highlights Winning 2015 ABA championship game and making the Semi Finals at the ACC tournament for Boston College

PLAYERS





#12 Morgan	Yaeger
------------	--------

POS. Guard Height TBA

DOB TBA WNBL Debut 2020

Junior Association

Career Highlights



#13 Abbey Wehrung

POS. Guard Height 178cm

DOB 28/12/1995 **WNBL Debut** 2014

Junior Association Melton Thoroughbreds

Career Highlights Winning gold x 2 at world uni games



#20 Ella Batish

POS. Forward / Centre Height TBA

DOB TBA WNBL Debut 2020

Junior Association

Career Highlights



#21 Marenna Whittle

POS. Guard/Forward **Height** 182cm

DOB 28/01/1994 **WNBL Debut** 2018

Junior Association Nunawading Spectres

 $\textbf{Career Highlights} \ \mathsf{Perth} \ \mathsf{Lynx} \ \mathsf{Most} \ \mathsf{Improved} \ \mathsf{19/20}, \mathsf{21pts} \ \mathsf{in} \ \mathsf{WNBL} \ \mathsf{Debut}, \mathsf{45\%} \ \mathsf{3PT}$

Percentage 19/20

BENDIGO SPIRIT



BENDIGO SPIRIT



PLAYER ROSTER

NO	PLAYER	HEIGHT(cm)	POSITION	D.O.B.
2	Mary Goulding	180	Guard/Forward	24/08/96
4	Amelia Todhunter	169	Guard	21/05/88
5	Shelby Britten	162	Guard	18/01/97
6	Cassidy McLean	180	Guard	09/06/99
9	Alicia Froling	188	Forward	31/01/96
11	Georgia Pineau	184	Forward	12/01/97
16	Piper Dunlop	186	Forward	26/09/03
18	Carly Ernst	196	Forward/Centre	01/08/94
21	Paige Price	187	Guard/Forward	
23	Demi Skinner	186	Forward/Centre	09/04/97
24	Tessa Lavey	171	Guard	29/03/93
31	Jennie Rintala	188	Forward/Centre	07/10/90

CLUB INFO

CLUB NAME	Villawood Properties Bendigo Spirit		
MAJOR SPONSOR	Villawood Properties		

SOCIAL MEDIA

FACEBOOK	@BendigoSpirit
TWITTER	@BendigoSpirit
INSTAGRAM	@bendigo_spirit

CLUB CONTACTS

CLUB MEDIA CONTACT	Ben Harvey 0419 346 114 ben.harvey@bendigostadium.com.au
HEAD COACH	Tracy York
ASSISTANT COACH/S	Mark Alabakov
STRENGTH & CONDITIONING	Owain Manship
TEAM MANAGER	Nicole McNamara

YEAR BY YEAR



	YEAR	WINS	LOSSES	POSITION	PLAYOFFS	COACH
Ī	2007/08	10	14	7th	Missed playoffs	Bernie Harrower
	2008/09	14	8	5th	Lost Elimination Final	Bernie Harrower
	2009/10	13	9	5th	Lost Elimination Final	Bernie Harrower
	2010/11	15	7	3rd	Lost Preliminary Final	Bernie Harrower
	2011/12	12	10	6th	Missed playoffs	Bernie Harrower
	2012/13	21	3	1st	Champions	Bernie Harrower
	2013/14	22	2	1st	Champions	Bernie Harrower
	2014/15	15	7	2nd	Runner Up	Bernie Harrower
	2015/16	12	12	6th	Missed Playoffs	Simon Pritchard
	2016/17	13	11	6th	Missed Playoffs	Simon Pritchard
	2017/18	4	17	8th	Missed Playoffs	Simon Pritchard
	2018/19	7	14	7th	Missed Playoffs	Simon Pritchard
	2019/20	5	16	7th	Missed Playoffs	Tracy York







#2 Mary Goulding

POS. Guard/Forward Height 180cm

DOB 24/08/1996 **WNBL Debut** 2020

Junior Association North Canterbury NZ

Career Highlights A10 champion 2019 A10 tournament MVP female athlete of the year Fordham University 2019



#4 Amelia Todhunter

POS. Guard Height 169cm

DOB 21/5/88 **WNBL Debut** 2007

Junior Association Albury Cougars

Career Highlights WNBL championship 2010/11 season with Bulleen Boomers, SEABL championships 2010,2011,2012, 2015,2016, 3x3 World Cup Australian team 2017



#5 Shelby Britten

POS. Guard Height 162cm

DOB 18/1/97 **WNBL Debut** 2020

Junior Association Shepparton Gators

Career Highlights Newberry College Female Athlete of the Year 2019, 3 x South Atlantic Conference (SAC) All-Conference Team (2017, 2018, 2019), U/17 Australian Team 2012



#6 Cassidy McLean

POS. Guard Height 180cm

DOB 9/6/99 **WNBL Debut** 2016/17

Junior Association Newcastle Hunters

Career Highlights 2016 - U17 Australian Sapphires World Championship gold medalist, 2016/17 - Sydney Uni Flames WNBL champions, 2017 - U20s AJC tournament MVP







#9 Alicia Froling

 POS. Forward
 Height 188cm

 DOB 31/1/96
 WNBL Debut 2012

Junior Association Blackstars Townsville

Career Highlights U19 World Cup Bronze medal 2013 & 2015, World University Games Gold medal 2019



#11 Georgia Pineau

POS. Forward Height 184cm

DOB 12/1/97 WNBL Debut

Junior Association Melbourne Tigers

Career Highlights 1000 Career points at Boston College, U17 Australian Team World Championships



#16 Piper Dunlop

POS. Forward Height 186cm

DOB 26/9/03 WNBL Debut 2020 season

Junior Association Bendigo Junior Braves

Career Highlights Representing Aus in the under 15 Oceania games in papua New Guinea. Selection to U16 Australian Asia Cup tea. Getting a DP position with the Bendigo Spirit this year



#18 Carley Ernst

 POS. Forward/Centre
 Height 196cm

 DOB 1/8/94
 WNBL Debut 2009

Junior Association Dandenong Rangers

Career Highlights Bronze at the U19 Worlds and winning Romanian Championship.







#21 Paige Price

POS. Guard/Forward Height 187cm

DOB WNBL Debut DP debut 2019

Junior Association Melbourne Tigers Juniors

Career Highlights AllI Star 5 at u15 aus oceania, ais scholarship 2019, indiana wbb commit (us college)



#23 Demi Skinner

POS. Forward/Centre Height 186cm

DOB 9/4/97 **WNBL Debut** 2020

Junior Association Central District Lions

Career Highlights Rookie season



#24 Tessa Lavey

POS. Guard Height 171cm

DOB 29/3/93 **WNBL Debut** 2009

Junior Association Bendigo Spirit

Career Highlights WNBL Championship with Bendigo spirit in 13/14, Worlds Turkey 2014 Bronze, Rio Olympics 2016, Commonwealth games 2018 Gold, Worlds Spain 2019 Silver



#31 Jennie Rintala

POS. Forward/Centre Height 188cm

DOB 33153 **WNBL Debut** 2019

Junior Association Osseo Maple Grove Basketball Association

Career Highlights Playing professionally all over the world and being able to inspire youth athletes to chase their dreams! 31 pts , 22 rbs

MELBOURNE



YEAR BY YEAR



YEAR	WINS	LOSSES	POSITION	PLAYOFFS	СОАСН
1984	5	13	9th	Missed Playoffs	Trevor Cook
1985	3	15	10th	Missed Playoffs	Trevor Cook
1986	5	19	12th	Missed Playoffs	Glen Bines
1987	3	17	11th	Missed Playoffs	Glen Bines
1988	5	17	10th	Missed Playoffs	Charlie Wilson
1989	16	8	4th	Lost Semi Finals	Paul Deacon
1990	17	7	5th	Lost Semi Finals	Paul Deacon
1991	11	11	6th	Missed Playoffs	Paul Deacon
1992	9	10	6th	Missed Playoffs	Paul Deacon
1993	7	11	7th	Missed Playoffs	Tammy Good
1994	5	13	8th	Missed Playoffs	Tammy Good
1995	6	12	7th	Missed Playoffs	Tammy Good
1996	14	4	3rd	Lost Semi Finals	Lori Chizik
1997	5	13	9th	Missed Playoffs	Lori Chizik
1998	3	9	7th	Missed Playoffs	Lori Chizik
1998/99	11	10	5th	Missed Playoffs	Lori Chizik
1999/00	11	10	3rd	Lost Preliminary Final	Lori Chizik
2000/01	7	14	6th	Missed Playoffs	Nathan Jones
2001/02	6	15	6th	Missed Playoffs	Nathan Jones /Cheryl Chambers
2002/03	6	15	6th	Missed Playoffs	Cheryl Chambers
2003/04	11	10	6th	Missed Playoffs	Cheryl Chambers
2004/05	16	5	2nd	Lost Preliminary Final	Cheryl Chambers
2005/06	13	8	4th	Lost Semi Finals	Cheryl Chambers
2006/07	12	9	5th	Missed Playoffs	Cheryl Chambers
2007/08	11	13	5th	Missed Playoffs	Cheryl Chambers
2008/09	17	5	2nd	Lost Grand Final	Cheryl Chambers
2009/10	21	1	1st	lost Grand Final	Tom Maher
2010/11	19	3	1st	Won Championship	Tom Maher
2011/12	15	7	2nd	Lost Grand Final	Tom Maher
2012/13	10	14	5th	Missed Playoffs	Tom Maher
2013/14	14	10	4th	Lost Semi Final	Guy Molloy
2014/15	11	11	6th	Missed Playoffs	Guy Molloy
2015/16	8	16	8th	Missed Playoffs	Guy Molloy
2016/17	5	19	7th	Missed Playoffs	Guy Molloy
2017/18	12	9	4th	Lost Grand Final	Guy Molloy
2018/19	15	6	2nd	Lost Semi Final	Guy Molloy
2019/20	15	6	3rd	Lost Semi Final	Guy Molloy

MELBOURNE BOOMERS 35

MELBOURNE BOOMERS



PLAYER ROSTER

NO	PLAYER	HEIGHT	POSITION	D.O.B.
4	Rachael Antaniadou	175cm	Guard	16/10/96
6	Rachel Brewster	180cm	Guard	1/6/97
7	Toni Farnworth	182cm	Guard/Forward	5/10/87
9	Tess Madgen	180 cms	Guard	8/12/90
10	Izzy Wright (nee Chilcott)	180cm	Guard	9/11/90
12	Penina Davidson	189cm	Forward	2/09/1995
13	Ezi Magbegor	193cm	Forward/Centre	13/8/99
21	Stella Beck	181cm	Guard	25/9/95
22	Cayla George	193cm	Forward/Centre	5/1/89
23	Maddie Garrick	178cm	Guard	1/4/92
32	Kalani Purcell	185cm	Forward	13/1/95
47	Ashleigh Karaitiana	183cm	Guard/Forward	26/6/92

CLUB INFO

CLUB NAME Deakin Melbourne Boomers

MAJOR SPONSOR Deakin University

SOCIAL MEDIA

FACEBOOK	@MelbourneBoomers
TWITTER	@MelbBoomers
INSTAGRAM	@melbourneboomers

CLUB CONTACTS

Annie McKee
CLUB MEDIA CONTACT 0437 121 644

annie@melbourneboomers.com.au

HEAD COACH Guy Molloy

ASSISTANT COACH/S Paul Flynn & Larissa Anderson

TEAM MANAGER Vanessa Bennett

MELBOURNE BOOMERS 36







#4 RACHEL ANTONIADOU

POS.Guard

Height 175cm **DOB** 16/10/96

WNBL Debut 2013/14

Junior Association Warragul and Distrtict Basketball

Association

Career Highlights Representing Australia in 2013 in NZ and winning the Gold Medal at 2014 U19's World qualifiers, representing Aus. 2 X SEABL Champion with Dandenong Rangers in 2015 & 2016.



#6 RACHEL BREWSTER

POS.Guard

Height 180cm **DOB** 1/6/97

WNBL Debut2019-20 Junior Association McKinnon Cougars

Career Highlights N/A



#7 TONI FARNWORTH

POS.Guard/Forward

Height 182cm **DOB** 5/10/87

WNBL Debut2007 Junior Association Canterbury - (NZ)

Career Highlights Debut for the NZ national team in 2007, 2018 Commonwealth Games



#9 TESS MADGEN

POS.Guard

Height 180 cms **DOB** 8/12/90

WNBL Debut 2008/2009 (AIS) Junior Association Barossa Valley

Career Highlights Silver medal at 2018 FIBA World Cup, Playing in the WNBA for Phoenix Mercury, World University Games Bronze Medal x2 (2011, 2013)

MELBOURNE BOOMERS 37







#10 IZZY WRIGHT (NEE CHILCOTT)

POS. Guard

Height 180cm **DOB** 9/11/90

WNBL Debut 2012 Junior Association Gold Coast

Career Highlights Playing for the Boomers



#12 PENINA DAVIDSON

POS. Forward

Height 189cm **DOB** 2/09/1995

WNBL Debut 2018 Junior Association Waitakere

Career Highlights Graduating from California Berkeley, playing for NZ, WNBL finals in my rookie year.



#13 EZI MAGBEGOR

POS. Forward/Centre

Height 193cm **DOB** 13/08/99

WNBL Debut 2017 Junior Association Coburg Giants

Career Highlights Gold Medal 2018 Commonwealth Games , Silver Medal Fiba WWC 2018



#21 STELLA BECK

POS. Guard

Height 181cm **DOB** 25/09/1995

WNBL Debut 2018 Junior Association Hutt Valley Basketball

Career Highlights Playing for the Tall Ferns

MELBOURNE BOOMERS 38







#22 CAYLA GEORGE

POS. Forward/Centre

Height 193cm **DOB** 5/1/89

WNBL Debut 2005/06 Junior Association Eastern Mavericks SA

Career Highlights Selected into Opals Rio Olympic team, Winning Silver at the 2018 World Cup with the Opals, Winning first WNBL championship with the Fire



#23 MADDIE GARRICK

POS. Guard

Height 178cm **DOB** 1/4/92

WNBL Debut 2008 Junior Association Marist Basketball

Career Highlights 2 x WNBL Champion, 2014 SEABL MVP, Silver medal FIBA Asia Cup 2018, Gold FIBA Asia Cup 3x3 (2019), FIBA 3x3 World Cup (2019)



#32 KALANI PURCELL

POS Forward **DOB** 13/01/95

Height 185cm Junior Association Counties Manukau

WNBL Debut 2017/18

Career Highlights Playing the grand final my debut season! Competing in the play off every season of my career. Getting my career high in points last season (17pts)



#32 ASHLEIGH KARAITIANA

POS Guard/Forward DOB 26/6/92

Height 183cm

Junior Association City of Sydney Basketball

Association (Sydney Comets)

WNBL Debut 2016/17

Career Highlights Advancing to the NCAA Tournament for the first time since 1998 after winning the Big West Championship Game and receiving Finals MVP for the University of Hawaii in 2016, Scoring 40pts in my debut for the Tall Ferns in 2018, as well as winning the William Jones Cup and being named as the MVP and All Star 5 of the tournament, Returning to basketball 6 weeks post pregnancy, and having my daughter, Kalea, travel with the Tall Ferns to India & Auckland in 2019.

MELBOURNE BOOMERS 39

PERTH L V



YEAR BY YEAR

YEAR	WINS	LOSSES	POSITION	PLAYOFFS	COACH
1988	6	16	9th	Missed Playoffs	Dave Hancock
1990	10	14	8th	Missed Playoffs	Don Sheppard
1991	15	7	3rd	Lost Preliminary Final	Don Sheppard
1992	17	3	1st	Won Championship	Tom Maher
1993	12	6	3rd	Lost Grand Final	Guy Molloy
1994	12	6	4th	Lost Preliminary Final	Guy Molloy
1995	12	6	4th	Lost Semi Final	Guy Molloy
1996	11	7	4th	Lost Preliminary Final	Guy Molloy
1997	5	13	8th	Missed Playoffs	Murray Treseder
1998	8	4	3rd	Lost Semi Final	Murray Treseder
1998/99	14	7	2nd	Lost Grand Final	Murray Treseder
1999/00	11	10	4th	Lost Semi Final	Murray Treseder
2000/01	4	17	7th	Missed Playoffs	James Crawford
2001/02	4	17	7th	Missed Playoffs	Rick Morcom
2002/03	6	15	7th	Missed Playoffs	Rick Morcom
2003/04	0	21	8th	Missed Playoffs	Murray Treseder
2004/05	1	20	8th	Missed Playoffs	Craig Friday
2005/06	4	7	7th	Missed Playoffs	Paul O'Brien
2006/07	3	18	7th	Missed Playoffs	Paul O'Brien
2007/08	5	19	10th	Missed Playoffs	Joe McKay
2008/09	4	18	9th	Missed Playoffs	Joe McKay
2009/10	2	20	9th	Missed Playoffs	Joe McKay/Vlad Alava
2010/11	8	14	8th	Missed Playoffs	David Herbert
2011/12	2	20	9th	Missed Playoffs	David Herbert
2012/13	4	20	9th	Missed Playoffs	Kennedy Kereama
2013/14	1	23	9th	Missed Playoffs	Kennedy Kereama
2014/15	4	18	8th	Missed Playoffs	Kennedy Kereama
2015/16	16	8	2nd	Lost Grand Final	Andy Stewart
2016/17	15	9	3rd	Lost preliminary Finals	Andy Stewart
2017/18	15	6	1st	Lost Semi Finals	Andy Stewart
2018/19	13	8	4th	Lost Semi Final	Andy Stewart
2019/20	8	13	5th	Missed Playoffs	Andy Stewart

^{*} Perth's record deleted in 1989 due to pilot strike

PERTH LYNX



PLAYER ROSTER

NO	PLAYER	HEIGHT (cm)	POSITION	D.O.B.
3	Nes'eya Williams	187	Forward	29/8/01
5	Darcee Garbin	188	Forward	24/06/94
6	Jewel Williams	173	Point Guard	29/3/01
8	Alex Ciabbatoni	180	Guard/Forward	6/1/94
9	Alex Sharp	185	Guard	2/4/97
10	Katie-Rae Ebzery	178	Guard	1/8/90
12	Jessie Edwards	193	Centre	16/10/95
15	Taylah Burrows	174	Guard	9/1/01
20	Ashleigh Isenbarger	188	Forward/Power Forward	15/5/97
33	Kayla Steindl	190	Forward	19/11/89
35	Mackenzie Clinch-Hoycard	190	Forward/Centre	29/10/98
38	Emma Clarke	185cm	Forward	18/03/2000

CLUB INFO

CLUB NAME	Perth Lynx

SOCIAL MEDIA

FACEBOOK	@PerthLynx
TWITTER	@PerthLynx
INSTAGRAM	@perthlynx

CLUB CONTACTS

CLUB MEDIA CONTACT	Lauren Breen lauren.breen@basketballwa.asn.au 0433 832 035
HEAD COACH	Ryan Petrik
ASSISTANT COACH/S	Keegan Crawford
TEAM MANAGER	TBC



#3 Nes'eya Williams

DOB 29/08/01

Height 187cm POS. Forward

WNBL Debut 2017/18 Junior Association Perth Redbacks

Career Highlights 2020 West Coast Classic Champions



#5 Darcee Garbin

DOB 24/06/1994

Height 188 POS. Forward

WNBL Debut 2011

Junior Association Kalgoorlie Junior Basketball

Association

 $\textbf{Career Highlights} \ \, \textbf{Gold at 2017 World University Games} \,\, \textbf{, Opals Squad member, 2x} \\ \text{WNBL Championships} \,\, \\$



#6 Jewel Williams

POS. Point Guard Height 173cm

DOB 29/3/01 **WNBL Debut** 2019

Junior Association Kalamunda Eastern Suns / Bindoon Basketball Association

Career Highlights WSBL All Stars, WSBLA Most Improved, WABL All Stars



#8 Alex Ciabbatoni

DOB 6/1/94

Height 180 POS. Guard/Forward

WNBL Debut Junior Association Southern Tigers Basketball Club

Career Highlights Rookie of the Year



#9 Alex Sharp

DOB 2/4/97

Height 185cm POS. Guard

WNBL Debut 2020 Junior Association Diamond Valley Eagles

Career Highlights 2 Gold medals with the Emerging Opals at the 2017 and 2017 World University Games, Bronze medal with the Gems in 2015



#10 Katie-Rae Ebzery

DOB 1/8/90

Height 178cm POS. Guard

WNBL Debut 2005 Junior Association Newcastle Hunters

Career Highlights 2016 Rio Olympics / 2018 Commonwealth Games Gold Medal / 2018 World Championships Silver medal



#12 Jessie Edwards

DOB 16/10/1995

Height 193cm POS. Centre

WNBL Debut Junior Association Willetton Tigers

Career Highlights Making it to the 2nd round in the 2018 NCAA Tournament, Being coached by Lauren Jackson, Making the top 10 of all time in rebounds and blocks for my college team



#15 Taylah Burrows

DOB 9/1/01

Height 174 POS. Guard

WNBL Debut 2019 Junior Association Australind Basketball Association

Career Highlights Bronze Medal at #REF! national championships, first WNBL minutes and points



#20 Ashleigh Isenbarger

POS. Forward/Power Forward Height 188cm

DOB 15/5/97 **WNBL Debut** 2015/16

Junior Association Lakeside Lightning

Career Highlights 2017/18 Melbourne Boomers Most Improved Player / 2019 Lakeside Lightning MVP



#33 Kayla Steindl

POS. Forward Height 190cm

DOB 19/11/89 **WNBL Debut** 2012

Junior Association TBA

Career Highlights TBA



#35 Mackenzie Clinch-Hoycard

POS. Forward/Centre Height 190cm

DOB 29/10/98 **WNBL Debut** 2020

Junior Association CBC Basketball Club

Career Highlights Representing WA for 6 years, attending Australian Junior Camps, attending the University of Hawaii



#38 Emma Clarke

POS. Forward Height 185cm

DOB 18/03/2000 **WNBL Debut** 2020

Junior Association TBA

Career Highlights TBA

SOUTHSIDE FLY/ERS

Flyers

YEAR BY YEAR



YEAR	WINS	LOSSES	POSITION	PLAYOFFS	СОАСН
1992	14	6	3rd	Lost Grand Final	Alex Palazzolo
1993	10	8	4th	Lost Semi Final	Alex Palazzolo
1994	10	8	5th	Missed Playoffs	Alex Palazzolo
1995	4	14	8th	Missed Playoffs	Alex Palazzolo
1996	9	9	5th	Missed Playoffs	Steve Barr
1997	9	9	4th	Lost Qualifying Final	Steve Barr
1998	7	5	6th	Missed Playoffs	Steve Barr
1998/99	6	15	7th	Missed Playoffs	Mark Wright
1999/00	11	10	5th	Missed Playoffs	Mark Wright
2000/01	15	6	4th	Lost Preliminary Final	Mark Wright
2001/02	15	6	3rd	Lost Semi Final	Mark Wright
2002/03	11	10	5th	Missed Playoffs	Gary Fox
2003/04	17	4	1st	Won Championship	Gary Fox
2004/05	19	2	1st	Won Championship	Gary Fox
2005/06	14	7	1st	Lost Grand Final	Gary Fox
2006/07	12	9	4th	Lose Semi Finals	Gary Fox
2007/08	12	12	4th	Lost Qualifying Final	Dale Waters
2008/09	7	15	7th	Missed Playoffs	Dale Waters
2009/10	6	16	8th	Missed Playoffs	Dale Waters/Dean Kinsman
2010/11	12	10	4th	Lost Elimination Final	Mark Wright
2011/12	14	8	3rd	Won Championship	Mark Wright
2012/13	19	5	2nd	Lost Preliminary Final	Mark Wright
2013/14	16	8	2nd	Lost Preliminary Final	Mark Wright
2014/15	12	10	3rd	Lost Semi Final	Mark Wright
2015/16	15	9	3rd	Lost Semi Final	Larissa Anderson
2016/17	15	9	2nd	Lost Grand Final	Larissa Anderson
2017/18	7	14	7th	Missed Playoffs	Larissa Anderson
2018/19	9	12	5th	Missed Playoffs	Larissa Anderson
2019/20	17	4	2nd	Lost Grand Final	Cheryl Chamber

SOUTHSIDE FLYERS



PLAYER ROSTER

NO	PLAYER	HEIGHT (cm)	POSITION	D.O.B.
1	Bec Cole	178	Guard	19/03/92
3	Aimie Clydesdale	176	Guard	21/09/93
4	Jenna O'Hea	187	Forward	6/6/87
5	Leilani Mitchell	166	Guard	15/06/85
6	Saraid Taylor	183	Guard/Forward	7/2/98
7	Steph Blicavs	178	Guard	26/07/90
8	Liz Cambage	203	Centre	18/08/91
9	Rebecca Pizzey	190	Forward/Centre	27/01/99
11	Amy O'Neil	170	Guard	28/06/96
12	Rachel Jarry	185	Forward	12/6/91
14	Monique Conti	165	Guard	12/9/99
15	Sara Blicavs	189	Guard/Forward	15/2/93
20	Taylah Gillam	173	Guard	2/7/99

CLUB INFO

CLUB NAME	Southside Flyers

MAJOR SPONSOR Jayco

SOCIAL MEDIA

FACEBOOK	@southsideflyers
TWITTER	@SouthsideFlyers
INSTAGRAM	@southside.flyers

CLUB CONTACTS

	lan Coutts
CLUB MEDIA CONTACT	ian@couttscommunications.com.au
	0411107889

HEAD COACH Cheryl Chambers

ASSISTANT COACH/S Belinda Snell

TEAM MANAGER Jenni James





#1 Bec Cole

POS. Guard Height 178cm

DOB 19/03/1992 **WNBL Debut** 2009

Junior Association Nunawading Spectres

Career Highlights Making Opals Olympic squad, Making WNBL All star team and Dandenong MVP, 3x3 Asia Cup Winner and MVP, 3x3 World Chamionships.



#3 Aimie Clydesdale

POS. Guard Height 176cm

DOB 21/09/1993 **WNBL Debut** 2010

Junior Association Dandenong Rangers

 $\textbf{Career Highlights} \ \textbf{WNBL} \ \textbf{championship} \ \textbf{2010}, \ \textbf{4} \times \textbf{SEABL} \ \textbf{championship}, \ \textbf{Gold Medal World} \ \textbf{Uni Games} \ \textbf{2017}$



#4 Jenna O'Hea

POS. Forward Height 187cm

DOB 6/6/87 **WNBL Debut** 2003

Junior Association AIS

Career Highlights Bronze Medal London 2012, wnbl championships 2010, 2011, 11/12, Silver Medal 2018 World Champs, Comonwealth Games 2018



#5 Leilani Mitchell

POS. Guard Height 14/6/00

DOB 15/06/1985 **WNBL Debut** 2013

Junior Association American associations that you wouldn't know lol

 $\textbf{Career Highlights} \ 2016 \ \text{Olympic Games} \ 2017 \ \text{and} \ 2019 \ \text{wnbl} \ \text{champion} \quad \text{WNBA most improved}$



#6 Saraid Taylor

POS. Guard/Forward Height 183cm
DOB 7/2/98 WNBL Debut

Junior Association Bulleen Boomers

Career Highlights WNBL Runner Up 2019/20







#7 Steph Blicavs

POS. Guard Height 178cm

DOB 26/07/1990 **WNBL Debut** 2005

Junior Association Dandenong Rangers

 $\textbf{Career Highlights} \ 2 \times \text{WNBL Championships, Commonwealth Gold Medal, 3} \times \text{SEABL} \\ \text{Championships, Having my son Arlo}$



#8 Liz Cambage

DOB 18/08/1991

POS. Centre Height 203cm

Junior Association Dandenong Rangers

Career Highlights Bronze Medal London 2012, WNBL championships 2010, 2011, 11/12, Silver Medal 2018 World Champs, Comonwealth Games 2018, WNBL All Star 5 - 2019 - weekend and all star games, MVP of WNBL 2011

WNBL Debut 2007



#9 Rebecca Pizzey

POS. Forward/Centre Height 190cm

DOB 27/01/99 **WNBL Debut** 2017 / 2018

Junior Association Bulleen Boomers

Career Highlights Winning gold at the U17 World Championship



#11 Amy O'Neil

POS. Guard Height 170cm

DOB 28/06/1996 **WNBL Debut** 2019

Junior Association Diamond Valley Eagles

Career Highlights Spent 4 years USA graduating from St Francis College, Brooklyn with a Bachelor of Accounting Degree. Member of team that set program record of most conference games win in a single season. Lead the NCAA D1 assists per game in Senior year





#12 Rachel Jarry

POS. Forward Height 185cm

DOB 12/6/91 **WNBL Debut** 2008

Junior Association Altona

Career Highlights 10/11 WNBL Championship, 2012 Olympics, 2013 WNBA Chmpionship, 2014 World Champs, 2016 Olympics



#14 Monique Conti

POS. Guard Height 165cm

DOB 12/9/99 **WNBL Debut** 2016

Junior Association Melbourne Tigers

Career Highlights Under-17 World Championships gold medal and All-Star 5, U18 Oceania gold medal and all star 5, WNBL Rookie of the Year 2016/17, AFLW Draft Pick No 4, AFLW Premiership and best on ground, Richmond VFLW B&F 2020 Western Bulldogs AFLW B&F 2019, AFLW All Australian 2019, Richmond FC AFLW B&F 2020



#15 Sara Blicavs

POS. Guard/Forward Height 189cm

DOB 15/2/93 **WNBL Debut** 2009

Junior Association Sunbury Jets / Melbourne Tigers

Career Highlights Beating my brothers in 1 on 1.



#20 Taylah Gillam

POS. Guard Height 173cm

DOB 2/7/99 **WNBL Debut** 2017 / 2018

Junior Association Dandenong Rangers

Career Highlights WNBL Runner Up 2019/20

SYDNEY UNI FLAMES



SYDNEY UNIFLAMES



PLAYER ROSTER

NO	PLAYER	HEIGHT (cm)	POSITION	D.O.B.
3	Funda Nakkasoglu	5'8	Guard	22/09/95
8	Kiera Rowe	183	Guard/Forward	1/9/99
9	Nat Burton	195	Forward/Centre	23/03/89
10	Shanae Greaves	186	Forward/Centre	4/8/93
11	Lauren Scherf	196	Forward/Centre	3/7/96
12	Christina Boag	188	Forward	4/9/91
14	Maddie Norris	TBA	TBA	TBA
22	Maddie O'Hehir	179	Guard	19/9/97
24	Anneli Maley	185	Forward	1/9/98
32	Alison Schwagmeyer-Belger	177	Guard	31/07/90
33	Lauren Mansfield	170	Guard	18/12/89
40	Carly Boag	188	Forward	9/4/91

CLUB INFO

CLUB NAMEBrydens Sydney
Uni Flames

MAJOR SPONSOR Brydens Lawyers

SOCIAL MEDIA

FACEBOOK @SydUniFlames

TWITTER @SydUniFlames

INSTAGRAM @sydneyuniflames

CLUB CONTACTS

Ashley Stewart
CLUB MEDIA CONTACT

Ashley Stewart
ashley.stewart@

CT ashley.stewart@sydneykings.com.au

0423 851 711

HEAD COACH Katrina Hibbert

ASSISTANT COACH/S Courtney Belger

TEAM MANAGER Natalie Donnelly

BRYDENS SYDNEY UNI FLAMES 53

YEAR BY YEAR



1981	YEAR	WINS	LOSSES	POSITION	PLAYOFFS	СОАСН
1983 5 12 8th Missed Playoffs Kevin Landon 1984 12 6 5th Missed Playoffs Steve Farnham 1985 7 12 8th Missed Playoffs Rick Bywater 1986 8 16 9th Missed Playoffs Robbie Cadee 1987 8 12 8th Missed Playoffs Robbie Cadee 1988 16 6 3rd Lost Semi Final Robbie Cadee 1989 14 8 5th Missed Playoffs Bernic Slattery 1991 10 12 9th Missed Playoffs Bernic Slattery 1991 10 12 9th Missed Playoffs Bernic Slattery 1991 10 12 9th Missed Playoffs Bernic Slattery 1992 7 13 9th Missed Playoffs Bernic Slattery 1993 17 1 1st Won Championship Carrie Graf 1994 44	1981	6	4	5th	Missed Playoffs	Robbie Cadee
1984 12 6 5th Missed Playoffs Steve Farnham 1985 7 12 8th Missed Playoffs Alan Morris 1986 8 16 9th Missed Playoffs Robbie Cadee 1987 8 12 8th Missed Playoffs Robbie Cadee 1988 16 6 3rd Lost Semi Final Robbie Cadee 1989 14 8 5th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1991 10 12 9th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1991 10 12 9th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1992 7 13 9th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1993 17 1 1st Won Championship Carrie Graf 1994 14 4 4th Missed Playoffs Carrie Graf 1995 16 2 2nd Lost Grand Final Murray Wardle 1997 18 <t< td=""><td>1982</td><td>10</td><td>2</td><td>1st</td><td>Lost Grand Final</td><td>Robbie Cadee</td></t<>	1982	10	2	1st	Lost Grand Final	Robbie Cadee
1985 7 12 8th Missed Playoffs Alan Morris 1986 8 16 9th Missed Playoffs Rick Bywater 1987 8 12 8th Missed Playoffs Robbie Cadee 1988 16 6 3rd Lost Semi Final Robbie Cadee 1989 14 8 5th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1991 10 12 9th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1991 10 12 9th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1992 7 13 9th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1993 17 1 1st Won Champlonship Carrie Graf 1994 14 4 4th Missed Playoffs Carrie Graf 1995 16 2 2nd Lost Grand Final Carrie Graf 1997 18 0 1st Lost Grand Final Murray Wardle 1998/99 10	1983	5	12	8th	Missed Playoffs	Kevin Landon
1986 8 16 9th Missed Playoffs Rick Bywater 1987 8 12 8th Missed Playoffs Robbie Cadee 1988 16 6 3rd Lost Semi Final Robbie Cadee 1989 14 8 5th Missed Playoffs Robbie Cadee 1990 13 11 7th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1991 10 12 9th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1992 7 13 9th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1993 17 1 1st Won Championship Carrie Graf 1994 14 4 4th Missed Playoffs Carrie Graf 1995 16 2 2nd Lost Grand Final Carrie Graf 1996 17 1 1st Lost Grand Final Murray Wardle 1998/00 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Bill Tomlinson 1998/00 10	1984	12	6	5th	Missed Playoffs	Steve Farnham
1987 8 12 8th Missed Playoffs Robbie Cadee 1988 16 6 3rd Lost Semi Final Robbie Cadee 1989 14 8 5th Missed Playoffs Robbie Cadee 1990 13 11 7th Missed Playoffs Bernic Slattery 1991 10 12 9th Missed Playoffs Bernic Slattery 1992 7 13 9th Missed Playoffs Bernic Slattery 1993 17 1 1st Won Championship Carrie Graf 1994 14 4 4th Missed Playoffs Carrie Graf 1995 16 2 2nd Lost Grand Final Carrie Graf 1996 17 1 1st Lost Grand Final Murray Wardle 1998/99 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Buil Tomlinson 1998/99 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Buil Tomlinson 1999/00 10 <td>1985</td> <td>7</td> <td>12</td> <td>8th</td> <td>Missed Playoffs</td> <td>Alan Morris</td>	1985	7	12	8th	Missed Playoffs	Alan Morris
1988 16 6 3rd Lost Semi Final Robbie Cadee 1989 14 8 5th Missed Playoffs Robbie Cadee 1990 13 11 7th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1991 10 12 9th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1992 7 13 9th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1993 17 1 1st Won Championship Carrie Graf 1994 14 4 4th Missed Playoffs Carrie Graf 1995 16 2 2nd Lost Grand Final Carrie Graf 1996 17 1 1st Lost Grand Final Murray Wardle 1998 10 2 1st Lost Grand Final Murray Wardle 1998/99 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Bill Tomlinson 2000/01 16 5 2nd Won Championship Karen Dalton 2001/02 13 <td>1986</td> <td>8</td> <td>16</td> <td>9th</td> <td>Missed Playoffs</td> <td>Rick Bywater</td>	1986	8	16	9th	Missed Playoffs	Rick Bywater
1989 14 8 5th Missed Playoffs Robbie Cadee 1990 13 11 7th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1991 10 12 9th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1992 7 13 9th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1993 17 1 1st Won Championship Carrie Graf 1994 14 4 4th Missed Playoffs Carrie Graf 1995 16 2 2nd Lost Grand Final Carrie Graf 1996 17 1 1st Lost Grand Final Murray Wardle 1998 10 2 1st Lost Grand Final Murray Wardle 1998/99 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Bill Tomlinson 2000/01 16 5 2nd Won Championship Karen Dalton 2001/02 13 8 4th Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2001/02 13	1987	8	12	8th	Missed Playoffs	Robbie Cadee
1990 13 11 7th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1991 10 12 9th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1992 7 13 9th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1993 17 1 1st Won Championship Carrie Graf 1994 14 4 4th Missed Playoffs Carrie Graf 1995 16 2 2nd Lost Grand Final Carrie Graf 1996 17 1 1st Lost Grand Final Murray Wardle 1997 18 0 1st Uost Grand Final Murray Wardle 1998/99 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Bill Tomlinson 1999/00 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Bill Tomlinson 2000/01 16 5 2nd Won Championship Karen Dalton 2001/02 13 8 4th Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2002/03	1988	16	6	3rd	Lost Semi Final	Robbie Cadee
1991 10 12 9th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1992 7 13 9th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1993 17 1 1st Won Championship Carrie Graf 1994 14 4 4th Missed Playoffs Carrie Graf 1995 16 2 2nd Lost Freliminary Final Carrie Graf 1996 17 1 1st Lost Grand Final Carrie Graf 1997 18 0 1st Lost Grand Final Murray Wardle 1998 10 2 1st Lost Grand Final Murray Wardle 1998/99 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Bill Tomlinson 2000/02 13 8 4th Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2001/02 13 8 4th Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2002/03 14 7 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2002/03	1989	14	8	5th	Missed Playoffs	Robbie Cadee
1992 7 13 9th Missed Playoffs Bernie Slattery 1993 17 1 1st Won Championship Carrie Graf 1994 14 4 4th Missed Playoffs Carrie Graf 1995 16 2 2nd Lost Grand Final Carrie Graf 1996 17 1 1st Lost Grand Final Murray Wardle 1998 10 2 1st Lost Grand Final Murray Wardle 1998/99 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Bill Tomlinson 2000/01 16 5 2nd Won Championship Karen Dalton 2001/02 13 8 4th Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2002/03 14 7 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2004/05 16 5 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2005/06 13 8 5th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2006/07 <td< td=""><td>1990</td><td>13</td><td>11</td><td>7th</td><td>Missed Playoffs</td><td>Bernie Slattery</td></td<>	1990	13	11	7th	Missed Playoffs	Bernie Slattery
1993 17 1 1st Won Championship Carrie Graf 1994 14 4 4th Missed Playoffs Carrie Graf 1995 16 2 2nd Lost Preliminary Final Carrie Graf 1996 17 1 1st Lost Grand Final Carrie Graf 1997 18 0 1st Won Championship Bill Tomlinson 1998/99 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Murray Wardle 1998/99 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Bill Tomlinson 2000/01 16 5 2nd Won Championship Karen Dalton 2001/02 13 8 4th Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2002/03 14 7 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2003/04 13 8 5th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2005/06 13 8 5th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2006/07	1991	10	12	9th	Missed Playoffs	Bernie Slattery
1994 14 4 4th Missed Playoffs Carrie Graf 1995 16 2 2nd Lost Preliminary Final Carrie Graf 1996 17 1 1st Lost Grand Final Carrie Graf 1997 18 0 1st Won Championship Bill Tomlinson 1998 10 2 1st Lost Grand Final Murray Wardle 1998/99 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Murray Wardle 1999/00 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Bill Tomlinson 2000/01 16 5 2nd Won Championship Karen Dalton 2001/02 13 8 4th Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2002/03 14 7 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2003/04 13 8 5th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2005/06 13 8 5th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2006/07	1992	7	13	9th	Missed Playoffs	Bernie Slattery
1995 16 2 2nd Lost Preliminary Final Carrie Graf 1996 17 1 1st Lost Grand Final Carrie Graf 1997 18 0 1st Won Championship Bill Tomlinson 1998 10 2 1st Lost Grand Final Murray Wardle 1998/99 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Bill Tomlinson 2000/00 16 5 2nd Won Championship Karen Dalton 2001/02 13 8 4th Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2002/03 14 7 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2003/04 13 8 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2004/05 16 5 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2005/06 13 8 5th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2006/07 16 5 1st Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2008/09 <td>1993</td> <td>17</td> <td>1</td> <td>1st</td> <td>Won Championship</td> <td>Carrie Graf</td>	1993	17	1	1st	Won Championship	Carrie Graf
1996 17 1 1st Lost Grand Final Carrie Graf 1997 18 0 1st Won Championship Bill Tomlinson 1998 10 2 1st Lost Grand Final Murray Wardle 1998/99 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Bill Tomlinson 2000/01 16 5 2nd Won Championship Karen Dalton 2001/02 13 8 4th Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2002/03 14 7 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2003/04 13 8 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2004/05 16 5 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2005/06 13 8 5th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2006/07 16 5 1st Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2008/09 9 13 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2009/10	1994	14	4	4th	Missed Playoffs	Carrie Graf
1997 18 0 1st Won Championship Bill Tomlinson 1998 10 2 1st Lost Grand Final Murray Wardle 1998/99 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Bill Tomlinson 1999/00 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Bill Tomlinson 2000/01 16 5 2nd Won Championship Karen Dalton 2001/02 13 8 4th Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2002/03 14 7 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2003/04 13 8 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2004/05 16 5 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2005/06 13 8 5th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2006/07 16 5 1st Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2008/09 9 13 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2009/10<	1995	16	2	2nd	Lost Preliminary Final	Carrie Graf
1998 10 2 1st Lost Grand Final Murray Wardle 1998/99 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Murray Wardle 1999/00 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Bill Tomlinson 2000/01 16 5 2nd Won Championship Karen Dalton 2001/02 13 8 4th Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2002/03 14 7 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2003/04 13 8 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2004/05 16 5 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2005/06 13 8 5th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2006/07 16 5 1st Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2007/08 17 7 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2008/09 9 13 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2008/10<	1996	17	1	1st	Lost Grand Final	Carrie Graf
1998/99 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Murray Wardle 1999/00 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Bill Tomlinson 2000/01 16 5 2nd Won Championship Karen Dalton 2001/02 13 8 4th Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2002/03 14 7 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2003/04 13 8 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2004/05 16 5 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2005/06 13 8 5th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2006/07 16 5 1st Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2007/08 17 7 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2008/09 9 13 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2009/10 17 5 2nd Lost Preliminary Final Karen Dalton	1997	18	0	1st	Won Championship	Bill Tomlinson
1999/00 10 11 6th Missed Playoffs Bill Tomlinson 2000/01 16 5 2nd Won Championship Karen Dalton 2001/02 13 8 4th Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2002/03 14 7 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2003/04 13 8 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2004/05 16 5 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2005/06 13 8 5th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2006/07 16 5 1st Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2007/08 17 7 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2008/09 9 13 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2009/10 17 5 2nd Lost Preliminary Final Karen Dalton 2011/12 13 9 5th Lost Elimination Final Karen Dalton	1998	10	2	1st	Lost Grand Final	Murray Wardle
2000/01 16 5 2nd Won Championship Karen Dalton 2001/02 13 8 4th Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2002/03 14 7 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2003/04 13 8 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2004/05 16 5 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2005/06 13 8 5th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2006/07 16 5 1st Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2007/08 17 7 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2008/09 9 13 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2009/10 17 5 2nd Lost Preliminary Final Karen Dalton 2010/11 10 12 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2011/12 13 9 5th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2012	1998/99	10	11	6th	Missed Playoffs	Murray Wardle
2001/02 13 8 4th Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2002/03 14 7 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2003/04 13 8 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2004/05 16 5 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2005/06 13 8 5th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2006/07 16 5 1st Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2007/08 17 7 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2008/09 9 13 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2009/10 17 5 2nd Lost Preliminary Final Karen Dalton 2010/11 10 12 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2011/12 13 9 5th Lost Elimination Final Karen Dalton 2012/13 8 16 7th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton <t< td=""><td>1999/00</td><td>10</td><td>11</td><td>6th</td><td>Missed Playoffs</td><td>Bill Tomlinson</td></t<>	1999/00	10	11	6th	Missed Playoffs	Bill Tomlinson
2002/03 14 7 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2003/04 13 8 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2004/05 16 5 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2005/06 13 8 5th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2006/07 16 5 1st Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2007/08 17 7 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2008/09 9 13 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2009/10 17 5 2nd Lost Preliminary Final Karen Dalton 2010/11 10 12 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2011/12 13 9 5th Lost Elimination Final Karen Dalton 2012/13 8 16 7th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2013/14 10 14 6th Missed Playoffs Shannon Seebohm	2000/01	16	5	2nd	Won Championship	Karen Dalton
2003/04 13 8 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2004/05 16 5 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2005/06 13 8 5th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2006/07 16 5 1st Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2007/08 17 7 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2008/09 9 13 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2009/10 17 5 2nd Lost Preliminary Final Karen Dalton 2010/11 10 12 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2011/12 13 9 5th Lost Elimination Final Karen Dalton 2012/13 8 16 7th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2013/14 10 14 6th Missed Playoffs Shannon Seebohm 2016/15 11 11 4th Lost Semi Finals Cheryl Chambers	2001/02	13	8	4th	Lost Grand Final	Karen Dalton
2004/05 16 5 3rd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2005/06 13 8 5th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2006/07 16 5 1st Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2007/08 17 7 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2008/09 9 13 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2009/10 17 5 2nd Lost Preliminary Final Karen Dalton 2010/11 10 12 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2011/12 13 9 5th Lost Elimination Final Karen Dalton 2012/13 8 16 7th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2013/14 10 14 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2014/15 11 11 4th Lost Preliminary Final Shannon Seebohm 2016/16 13 11 5th Missed Playoffs Shannon Seebohm <t< td=""><td>2002/03</td><td>14</td><td>7</td><td>3rd</td><td>Lost Grand Final</td><td>Karen Dalton</td></t<>	2002/03	14	7	3rd	Lost Grand Final	Karen Dalton
2005/06 13 8 5th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2006/07 16 5 1st Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2007/08 17 7 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2008/09 9 13 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2009/10 17 5 2nd Lost Preliminary Final Karen Dalton 2010/11 10 12 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2011/12 13 9 5th Lost Elimination Final Karen Dalton 2012/13 8 16 7th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2013/14 10 14 6th Missed playoffs Karen Dalton 2014/15 11 11 4th Lost Preliminary Final Shannon Seebohm 2015/16 13 11 5th Missed Playoffs Shannon Seebohm 2016/17 18 6 1st Won Championship Cheryl Chambers	2003/04	13	8	2nd	Lost Grand Final	Karen Dalton
2006/07 16 5 1st Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2007/08 17 7 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2008/09 9 13 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2009/10 17 5 2nd Lost Preliminary Final Karen Dalton 2010/11 10 12 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2011/12 13 9 5th Lost Elimination Final Karen Dalton 2012/13 8 16 7th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2013/14 10 14 6th Missed playoffs Karen Dalton 2014/15 11 11 4th Lost Preliminary Final Shannon Seebohm 2015/16 13 11 5th Missed Playoffs Shannon Seebohm 2016/17 18 6 1st Won Championship Cheryl Chambers 2017/18 14 7 2nd Lost Semi Finals Cheryl Chambers	2004/05	16	5	3rd	Lost Grand Final	Karen Dalton
2007/08 17 7 2nd Lost Grand Final Karen Dalton 2008/09 9 13 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2009/10 17 5 2nd Lost Preliminary Final Karen Dalton 2010/11 10 12 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2011/12 13 9 5th Lost Elimination Final Karen Dalton 2012/13 8 16 7th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2013/14 10 14 6th Missed playoffs Karen Dalton 2014/15 11 11 4th Lost Preliminary Final Shannon Seebohm 2015/16 13 11 5th Missed Playoffs Shannon Seebohm 2016/17 18 6 1st Won Championship Cheryl Chambers 2017/18 14 7 2nd Lost Semi Finals Cheryl Chambers 2018/19 2 19 8th Missed Playoffs Cheryl Chambers <td>2005/06</td> <td>13</td> <td>8</td> <td>5th</td> <td>Missed Playoffs</td> <td>Karen Dalton</td>	2005/06	13	8	5th	Missed Playoffs	Karen Dalton
2008/09 9 13 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2009/10 17 5 2nd Lost Preliminary Final Karen Dalton 2010/11 10 12 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2011/12 13 9 5th Lost Elimination Final Karen Dalton 2012/13 8 16 7th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2013/14 10 14 6th Missed playoffs Karen Dalton 2014/15 11 11 4th Lost Preliminary Final Shannon Seebohm 2015/16 13 11 5th Missed Playoffs Shannon Seebohm 2016/17 18 6 1st Won Championship Cheryl Chambers 2017/18 14 7 2nd Lost Semi Finals Cheryl Chambers 2018/19 2 19 8th Missed Playoffs Cheryl Chambers	2006/07	16	5	1st	Lost Grand Final	Karen Dalton
2009/10 17 5 2nd Lost Preliminary Final Karen Dalton 2010/11 10 12 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2011/12 13 9 5th Lost Elimination Final Karen Dalton 2012/13 8 16 7th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2013/14 10 14 6th Missed playoffs Karen Dalton 2014/15 11 11 4th Lost Preliminary Final Shannon Seebohm 2015/16 13 11 5th Missed Playoffs Shannon Seebohm 2016/17 18 6 1st Won Championship Cheryl Chambers 2017/18 14 7 2nd Lost Semi Finals Cheryl Chambers 2018/19 2 19 8th Missed Playoffs Cheryl Chambers	2007/08	17	7	2nd	Lost Grand Final	Karen Dalton
2010/11 10 12 6th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2011/12 13 9 5th Lost Elimination Final Karen Dalton 2012/13 8 16 7th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2013/14 10 14 6th Missed playoffs Karen Dalton 2014/15 11 11 4th Lost Preliminary Final Shannon Seebohm 2015/16 13 11 5th Missed Playoffs Shannon Seebohm 2016/17 18 6 1st Won Championship Cheryl Chambers 2017/18 14 7 2nd Lost Semi Finals Cheryl Chambers 2018/19 2 19 8th Missed Playoffs Cheryl Chambers	2008/09	9	13	6th	Missed Playoffs	Karen Dalton
2011/12 13 9 5th Lost Elimination Final Karen Dalton 2012/13 8 16 7th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2013/14 10 14 6th Missed playoffs Karen Dalton 2014/15 11 11 4th Lost Preliminary Final Shannon Seebohm 2015/16 13 11 5th Missed Playoffs Shannon Seebohm 2016/17 18 6 1st Won Championship Cheryl Chambers 2017/18 14 7 2nd Lost Semi Finals Cheryl Chambers 2018/19 2 19 8th Missed Playoffs Cheryl Chambers	2009/10	17	5	2nd	Lost Preliminary Final	Karen Dalton
2012/13 8 16 7th Missed Playoffs Karen Dalton 2013/14 10 14 6th Missed playoffs Karen Dalton 2014/15 11 11 4th Lost Preliminary Final Shannon Seebohm 2015/16 13 11 5th Missed Playoffs Shannon Seebohm 2016/17 18 6 1st Won Championship Cheryl Chambers 2017/18 14 7 2nd Lost Semi Finals Cheryl Chambers 2018/19 2 19 8th Missed Playoffs Cheryl Chambers	2010/11	10	12	6th	Missed Playoffs	Karen Dalton
2013/14 10 14 6th Missed playoffs Karen Dalton 2014/15 11 11 4th Lost Preliminary Final Shannon Seebohm 2015/16 13 11 5th Missed Playoffs Shannon Seebohm 2016/17 18 6 1st Won Championship Cheryl Chambers 2017/18 14 7 2nd Lost Semi Finals Cheryl Chambers 2018/19 2 19 8th Missed Playoffs Cheryl Chambers	2011/12	13	9	5th	Lost Elimination Final	Karen Dalton
2014/15 11 11 4th Lost Preliminary Final Shannon Seebohm 2015/16 13 11 5th Missed Playoffs Shannon Seebohm 2016/17 18 6 1st Won Championship Cheryl Chambers 2017/18 14 7 2nd Lost Semi Finals Cheryl Chambers 2018/19 2 19 8th Missed Playoffs Cheryl Chambers	2012/13	8	16	7th	Missed Playoffs	Karen Dalton
2015/16 13 11 5th Missed Playoffs Shannon Seebohm 2016/17 18 6 1st Won Championship Cheryl Chambers 2017/18 14 7 2nd Lost Semi Finals Cheryl Chambers 2018/19 2 19 8th Missed Playoffs Cheryl Chambers	2013/14	10	14	6th	Missed playoffs	Karen Dalton
2016/17 18 6 1st Won Championship Cheryl Chambers 2017/18 14 7 2nd Lost Semi Finals Cheryl Chambers 2018/19 2 19 8th Missed Playoffs Cheryl Chambers	2014/15	11	11	4th	Lost Preliminary Final	Shannon Seebohm
2017/181472ndLost Semi FinalsCheryl Chambers2018/192198thMissed PlayoffsCheryl Chambers	2015/16	13	11	5th	Missed Playoffs	Shannon Seebohm
2018/19 2 19 8th Missed Playoffs Cheryl Chambers	2016/17	18	6	1st	Won Championship	Cheryl Chambers
	2017/18	14	7	2nd	Lost Semi Finals	Cheryl Chambers
2019/20 7 14 6th Missed Playoffs Katrina Hibbert	2018/19	2	19	8th	Missed Playoffs	Cheryl Chambers
	2019/20	7	14	6th	Missed Playoffs	Katrina Hibbert





#3 Funda Nakkasoglu

POS. Guard Height 5'8

DOB 22/09/1995 **WNBL Debut** TBA

Junior Association Bulleen Boomers

Career Highlights Surpassing 2000 points in college - (University of Florida), Most amount of 3 pointers made alongside highest percentage for 3's in SEC conference in senior year, Playing under Tom Maher, Michelle Timms + Gary Fox in WNBL at 16, Having the best scoring average in program history (Utah State University).



#8 Kiera Rowe

POS. Guard/Forward Height 183 cm

DOB 1/9/99 **WNBL Debut** 2017/18

Junior Association Warrandyte Redbacks until I started rep basketball. Bulleen Boomers U12 - U18s.

Career Highlights Winning Gold at the 2016 U17 World Championships in Spain. AIS / BA CoE scholarship. Competing at 6 consecutive National Championships for Victoria.



#9 Nat Burton

POS. Forward/Centre Height 195cm

DOB 23/03/89 **WNBL Debut** 2012/13

Junior Association Scarborough Sharks (domestic), Perry Lakes Hawks (WABL)

Career Highlights 2014 World Championships Turkey (Bronze Medal), Rio Olympics 2016



#10 Shanae Greaves

POS. Forward/Centre Height 186cm

DOB 4/8/93 **WNBL Debut** 2013/14

Junior Association Knox Raiders (Wantirna Jetbacks - domestic feeder club)

Career Highlights Fulfilling childhood dream of playing in the WNBL. 2016-17 Championship in my first year with the Flames. Lifelong friendships.





#11 Lauren Scherf

POS. Forward/Centre Height 196cm

DOB 3/7/96 **WNBL Debut** 2013/14

Junior Association Diamond Valley

Career Highlights Winning the WNBL 18/19 championship with Canberra Capitals. Winning back-to-back Gold for Australia at the World University Games in 2017 & 2019.



#12 Christina Boag

POS. Forward Height 188cm

DOB 4/9/91 **WNBL Debut** 2016/17

Junior Association Tamworth Thunderbolts

Career Highlights College 2010-15



#14 Maddie Norris

POS. TBA Height TBA

DOB TBA **WNBL Debut** TBA

Junior Association TBA

Career Highlights TBA



#22 Maddie O'Hehir

POS. Guard Height 179cm

DOB 19/9/97 WNBL Debut TBA

Junior Association TBA

Career Highlights TBA





#24 Anne	li Maley
----------	----------

POS. Forward Height 185cm

DOB 1/9/98 WNBL Debut TBA

Junior Association TBA

Career Highlights TBA



#32 Alison Schwagmeyer-Belger

POS. Guard Height 177cm

DOB 31/07/1990 **WNBL Debut** 2018

Junior Association School basketball: Central College: Charleston Southern University (2008-2010) Quincy University (2010-2012)

Career Highlights College: GLVC player of the year, Australia: SBL league MVP 3 years straight, SBL championship and WNBL 6th woman of the year



#33 Lauren Mansfield

POS. Guard Height 170cm

DOB 18/12/89 **WNBL Debut** 2012

Junior Association Central District Lions

Career Highlights Opals squad 2016-2019, 2017 Asia Cup - Silver medal, 2009 & 2013 World Uni Games - Bronze medal



#40 Carly Boag

POS. Forward Height 188cm

DOB 9/4/91 **WNBL Debut** 2015

Junior Association Tamworth Thunderbolts

Career Highlights Playing college basketball, playing in Europe for two seasons

TOWNSVILLE



YEAR BY YEAR



YEAR	WINS	LOSSES	POSITION	PLAYOFFS	COACH
2001/02	3	18	8th	Missed Playoffs	David Herbert
2002/03	15	6	2nd	Lost Preliminary Final	David Herbert
2003/04	12	9	5th	Missed Playoffs	David Herbert
2004/05	7	14	6th	Missed Playoffs	David Herbert
2005/06	12	9	6th	Missed Playoffs	David Herbert
2006/07	10	11	6th	Missed Playoffs	David Herbert
2007/08	10	14	6th	Missed Playoffs	Peter Buckle
2008/09	16	6	3rd	Lost Preliminary Final	Peter Buckle
2009/10	14	8	4th	Lost Semi Final	Peter Buckle
2010/11	10	12	7th	Missed Playoffs	Peter Buckle
2011/12	13	9	4th	Lost Semi Final	Chris Lucas
2012/13	13	11	4th	Lost Grand Final	Chris Lucas
2013/14	16	8	3rd	Lost Grand Final	Chris Lucas
2014/15	17	5	1st	Champions	Chris Lucas
2015/16	17	7	1st	Champions	Chris Lucas
2016/17	14	10	4	Lost Preliminary Finals	Claudia Brassard
2017/18	14	7	3rd	Champions	Claudia Brassard
2018/19	9	12	6th	Missed Playoffs	Claudia Brassard
2019/20	5	16	8th	Missed Playoffs	Shannon Seebohm

TOWNSVILLE FIRE



PLAYER ROSTER

NO	PLAYER	HEIGHT (cm)	POSITION	D.O.B.
1	Lauren Nicholson	180	Guard	26/03/93
3	Stephanie Reid	168	Guard	22/7/96
4	Shyla Heal	167	Guard	19/09/2001
7	Courtney Woods	183	Guard/Forward	24/03/1997
9	Kelsey McDermott		Guard	
10	Mia Murray	183	Forward	8/4/88
11	Kate Gaze	173	Guard	18/02/1990
12	Nadeen Payne	188	Forward	6/7/93
14	Lara McSpadden	194	Centre	4/2/99
15	Zitina Aukoso	194	Forward/Centre	23/11/1998
20	Sharna Thompson	TBA	Guard	TBA
23	Aliza Fabbro	TBA		19/8/01
25	Megan McKay	190	Centre	8/1/97

CLUB INFO

CLUB NAME	JCU Townsville Fire

MAJOR SPONSOR James Cook Univiersity

SOCIAL MEDIA

FACEBOOK	@townsvillefire
TWITTER	@townsvillefire
INSTAGRAM	@townsvillefire

CLUB CONTACTS

Sam Pascoe 0448445506

gm@townsvillefire.com.au

HEAD COACH Shannon Seebohm

ASSISTANT COACH/S Luke Brennan

TEAM MANAGER Merissa Colledge





#1 Lauren Nicholson

 POS. Guard
 Height 180cm

 DOB 26/03/93
 WNBL Debut 1

Junior Association Sutherland Sharks

Career Highlights Australian Opals Asia Cup 2019 Australian Opals Olympic Qualifying Tournament 2020, Under 17s Australian World Championship



#3 Stephanie Reid

POS. Guard Height 168cm

DOB 22/7/96 **WNBL Debut** 2018-19

Junior Association Frankston Blues

Career Highlights Scoring 50 points vs Launceston in 2019 NBL1



#4 Shyla Heal

 POS. Guard
 Height 167cm

 DOB 19/09/2001
 WNBL Debut 2015

Junior Association Runaway Bay Seahawks (Gold Coast)

Career Highlights Winning bronze at u17 worlds and making the All star 5. Making my 3x3 Australian Junior team debut last year, winning a Gold Medal and getting MVP.



#7 Courtney Woods

 POS. Guard/Forward
 Height 183cm

 DOB 24/03/1997
 WNBL Debut 2020

Junior Association Sutherland sharks

Career Highlights 2200 points in college- broke the season and career three point records



#9 Kelsey McDermott

POS. Guard Height TBA

DOB TBA **WNBL Debut** TBA

Junior Association TBA

Career Highlights TBA





#10 Mia Murray

POS. Forward Height 183cm

DOB 8/4/88 **WNBL Debut** 2006

Junior Association Forestville Eagles

Career Highlights 3 x WNBL Champion, 2014/15 Rachael Sporn Medalist



#11 Kate Gaze

POS. Guard Height 173cm

DOB 18/02/1990 **WNBL Debut** 2006

Junior Association Westernport Steelers

Career Highlights 2 x WNBL Championships



#12 Nadeen Payne

POS. Forward Height 188cm

DOB 6/7/93 **WNBL Debut** 2009 - AIS 2010

Junior Association Hyats & Townsville Flames

Career Highlights Representing un17's, Gems and Aus 3x3, Bendigo Spirit MVP 2017, SEABL 2018 Champions Bendigo Braves.



#14 Lara McSpadden

POS. Centre Height 194cm

DOB 4/2/99 **WNBL Debut** 2016/17

Junior Association Newcastle Hunters

Career Highlights Winning gold at the 2016 U17 World Championships in Zaragoza, Spain. Winning the 2016/17 WNBL title with the Sydney Uni Flames. Winning the 2019 Women's Waratah League Championship, representing my first club, the Newcastle Hunters.



#15 Zitina Aukoso

POS. Forward/Centre Height 194cm

DOB 23/11/1998 **WNBL Debut** 17/18

Junior Association South West Pirates

Career Highlights Winning 17/18 championship





#20 Sharna	Thompson
------------	----------

POS. Guard Height TBA

DOB TBA WNBL Debut TBA

Junior Association TBA

Career Highlights TBA



#23 Aliza Fabbro

POS. TBA Height TBA

DOB 19/8/01 WNBL Debut TBA

Junior Association TBA

Career Highlights TBA



#25 Megan McKay

POS. Centre Height 190cm

DOB 8/1/97 WNBL Debut TBA

Junior Association TBA

Career Highlights TBA

UNIVERSITY OF CANBERRA



YEAR BY YEAR



YEAR	WINS	LOSSES	POSITION	PLAYOFFS	COACH
1986	16	8	6th	Missed Playoffs	Jerry Lee
1987	7	13	9th	Missed Playoffs	Ken Simpson
1988	13	9	5th	Missed Playoffs	Dave Nelson
1989	8	15	10th	Missed Playoffs	Guy Molloy
1990	5	19	11th	Missed Playoffs	Tony McGee
1991	12	10	5th	Missed Playoffs	Jerry Lee
1992	11	9	4th	Lost Semi Final	Jerry Lee
1993	7	11	8th	Missed Playoffs	Tad Duffelmeir
1994	7	11	7th	Missed Playoffs	Jerry Lee
1995	8	10	6th	Missed Playoffs	Michelle Wall
1996	5	13	8th	Missed Playoffs	Michelle Wall
1997	6	12	5th	Missed Playoffs	Mike McHugh
1998	2	10	8th	Missed Playoffs	Mike McHugh
1998/99	4	17	8th	Missed Playoffs	Mike McHugh
1999/00	16	5	1st	Won Championship	Carrie Graf
2000/01	17	4	1st	Lost Grand Final	Carrie Graf
2001/02	15	6	2nd	Won Championship	Carrie Graf
2002/03	16	5	1st	Won Championship	Tom Maher
2003/04	13	8	4th	Lost Semi Final	Carrie Graf
2004/05	9	12	5th	Missed Playoffs	Tom Maher
2005/06	14	7	3rd	Won Championship	Carrie Graf
2006/07	15	6	2nd	Won Championship	Carrie Graf
2007/08	17	7	3rd	Lost Semi Final	Carrie Graf
2008/09	19	3	1st	Won Championship	Carrie Graf
2009/10	16	6	1st	Won Championship	Carrie Graf
2010/11	18	4	2nd	Lost Grand Final	Carrie Graf
2011/12	9	13	8th	Missed Playoffs	Carrie Graf
2012/13	7	17	8th	Missed Playoffs	Carrie Graf
2013/14	10	14	7th	Missed Playoffs	Carrie Graf
2014/15	11	11	5th	Missed Playoffs	Carrie Graf
2015/16	2	22	8th	Missed Playoffs	Carrie Graf
2016/17	13	11	5th	Missed Playoffs	Paul Goriss
2017/18	7	14	6th	Missed Playoffs	Paul Goriss
2018/19	16	5	1st	Champions	Paul Goriss
2019/20	17	4	1st	Champions	Paul Goriss

UC CAPITALS



PLAYER ROSTER

NO	PLAYER	HEIGHT (cm)	POSITION	D.O.B.
1	Ashely Taia	180	Guard / Forward	22/11/94
2	Brittany Smart	174	Guard	28/05/85
3	Mikaela Ruef	190	Forward	20/10/90
4	Tahlia Tupea	174	Guard	6/1/97
5	Jade Melbourne	177	Guard	18/8/02
8	Abby Cubillo	164	Guard	18/05/99
9	Maddi Rocci	169	Guard	6/1/98
12	Marianna Tolo	195	Centre	7/2/89
14	Alex Delaney	178	Guard	21/06/95
21	Keely Froling	188	Forward	31/1/96
23	Kelsey Griffin	188	Forward	7/2/87
	Gemma Potter	184	Guard	27/02/02

CLUB INFO

CLUB NAME	University of Canberra Capitals	
MAJOR SPONSOR	University of Canberra	

SOCIAL MEDIA

FACEBOOK	@uccapitals
TWITTER	@uccapitals
INSTAGRAM	@uccapitals

CLUB CONTACTS

CLUB MEDIA CONTACT	Daniel Jackson Daniel.Jackson@canberra.edu.au 0422403395

HEAD COACH	Paul Goriss
ASSISTANT COACH/S	Carly Wilson
TEAM MANAGER	Lucille Bailie





#1 Ashely Taia

POS. Guard / Forward Height 180cm

DOB 22/11/94 WNBL Debut TBA

Junior Association Logan Thunder

Career Highlights 2020 QSL Women's Champion, 2018 QBL Women's Champion



#2 Brittany Smart

POS. Guard Height 174cm

DOB 28/5/85 **WNBL Debut** 2015

Junior Association Cedarville University

Career Highlights Leading scorer of all colleges in ohio, guard of the year in Sweden, Swedish Champs



#3 Mikaela Ruef

POS. Forward Height 190cm

DOB 20/10/90 **WNBL Debut** 2014

Junior Association Beavercreek Stars

Career Highlights Going to the Final Four at Stanford. Being part of Caps championship in 19/20 even though I couldn't play. Playing in France.



#4 Tahlia Tupea

POS. Guard Height 174cm

DOB 6/1/97 **WNBL Debut** 2012/2013

Junior Association Penrith Panthers

Career Highlights Bronze Medal U19 World Chanpionships years 2013 2015, OPALS China Tour, WNBL Championship with Sydney Uni Flames





#5 Jade Melbourne

POS. Guard Height 177cm

DOB 18/8/02 **WNBL Debut** 2020

Junior Association Traralgon Thunderbirds

Career Highlights Receiving a Basketball Australia Centre of Excellence scholarship. Winning bronze at the under 17 Fiba World Cup in Belarus, 2018.



#8 Abby Cubillo

POS. Guard Height 164cm

DOB 18/5/99 **WNBL Debut** 2018/19

Junior Association Tracey Village Jets

Career Highlights U17 Sapphires gold medal at World Championships & 2 WNBL championships with the UC Capitals(18/19 & 19/20)



#9 Maddi Rocci

POS. Guard Height 169cm

DOB 6/1/98 **WNBL Debut** 2016

Junior Association Werribee

Career Highlights Debuting in the wnbl and Winning the back to back wnbl championship



#12 Marianna Tolo

POS. Centre Height 195cm

DOB 7/2/89 **WNBL Debut** 2006

Junior Association Mackay Basketball Association

Career Highlights 2016 Olympics, 2014 bronze medal at world champs, 4 WNBL championships





#14 Alex Delaney

POS. Guard Height 178cm

DOB 21/6/95 **WNBL Debut** 2018/2019

Junior Association Sydney Comets

Career Highlights NEC Tournament Champions 2015 - played UCONN at the NCAA tournament. Scoring a career high 30 points in my senior year at college against CCSU. Scoring a career high 11 points in the WNBL against Southside last season and then going onto become WNBL champs.



#21 Keely Froling

POS. Forward Height 188cm

DOB 31/1/96 WNBL Debut TBA

Junior Association Blackstars Townsville

Career Highlights Wnbl champs x 2



#23 Kelsey Griffin

POS. Forward Height 188cm

DOB 7/2/87 **WNBL Debut** 2012/2013

Junior Association CYSA (Chugiak Youth Soccer Association) they were the only sports association in Eagle River and did basketball and soccer, of which I played both.

Career Highlights 1) Winning Gold at the 2018 Commonwealth Games. 2) Representing Australia for the first time in the 2017 Asia Cup after a hamstring surgery that I thought would end my career and getting MVP, plus having Erin and my parents in the stands. 3) Having my jersey retired from the University of Nebraska - Lincoln, after helping lead my team to the best season in school history, a AP raking of 3 in the country and a #1 seed in the NCAA tournament. 4) Winning my first championship in 2012/2013 with the Bendigo Spirit and then going back/back. 5) Going Back/Back with the UC Caps. 6) Being drafted 3rd overall in the WNBA draft.

2020 SEASON

NAMING RIGHTS PARTNER



STRATEGIC PARTNER



MAJOR PARTNERS







BROADCAST PARTNERS







SUPPLY PARTNER

